

A Dissertation

Presented to

The Faculty of the College of Education

William Paterson University of New Jersey

In Partial Fulfillment

Of the Requirements for the Degree

Doctor of Education

By

Suha Hammoudeh

May 2025

© 2025

Suha Hammoudeh

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

ABSTRACT

Arab women in K-12 educational leadership face cultural expectations, systemic barriers, and institutional biases. This study explores their leadership journeys through a qualitative multiple case study, featuring semi-structured interviews with eight Arab women leaders in U.S. education. Findings reveal key challenges, including gender norms, professional biases, and the need for self-validation. Despite obstacles, participants exhibit resilience, leveraging self-efficacy, mentorship, and family support. Transformative moments, such as confronting bias and engaging in advocacy, serve as catalysts for leadership. The study underscores the importance of culturally responsive leadership models, representation, and targeted mentorship initiatives.

Grounded in sociocultural, critical race, and self-efficacy theories, this research advocates for systemic policy changes to enhance equity and diversity in educational leadership. Findings offer insights for policymakers and educators seeking to foster inclusive leadership pathways.

Keywords: Arab women, educational leadership, self-efficacy, systemic bias, cultural expectations, mentorship, equity, diversity

DEDICATION

To my family — your endless love, patience, and encouragement have been the quiet force behind every step of this journey. I am endlessly grateful for your unwavering belief in me.

To my mentors and advisors — thank you for your generous guidance, thoughtful feedback, and steady support. Your wisdom has been instrumental in shaping both this dissertation and my growth as a scholar.

To my husband — my rock, my confidant, my greatest cheerleader. Your belief in me never wavered, even when mine did. Thank you for your patience during the long nights, your steady presence in times of doubt, and your joyful celebration of every small win. Your love has been my anchor and my light.

And to all the moments — the quiet mornings, the frustrated drafts, the breakthroughs that came at midnight — thank you for shaping the story that led me here.

This work is dedicated to all of you.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my committee chair, Dr. Heejung An, for her unwavering support, exceptional mentorship, and insightful guidance throughout every stage of this journey. Her deep expertise, thoughtful feedback, and continuous encouragement have not only shaped the direction of this work but also helped me grow both professionally and personally. I am truly grateful for her patience, dedication, and belief in my potential, especially during moments when I needed it most.

I am also deeply thankful to my committee members, Dr. Gladys Vega and Dr. Gigi Mohamad, for their thoughtful feedback, valuable insights, and continuous support. Their perspectives helped shape and strengthen this project in meaningful ways.

Each of you has played a vital role in this milestone, and I feel incredibly fortunate to have had the opportunity to learn from such dedicated and inspiring educators. Thank you for your time, mentorship, and belief in my work.

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	28
Table 2	41
Table 3	47

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	15	8
115010	1	J

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	iii
DEDICATION	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	v
LIST OF FIGURES	. vii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	viii
Chapter I	1
Overview	1
Statement of the Problem	2
Purpose of the Study and Research Questions	5
Theoretical Framework	
Sociocultural Theory	6
Critical Race Theory	
Self-Efficacy	
Significance of the Study	
Equity, Fairness, and Social Justice	
Summary	
Chapter II	
•	
Review of Related Literature	
Breaking Boundaries: Navigating Cultural and Gender Diversity for Social Equity	
Race and Leadership	
Integration in America: Embracing Cultural Synthesis	
Empowerment Through Self-Efficacy	
Relationship between motivation and self-efficacy	
Educational Leadership: A Focus on K-12 Settings	
Significance of Arab Women as Leaders	
Limitations of the Existing Research	
Conclusion	. 24
Chapter III Method	. 25
Research Design Overview	
Study Sample	
The Researcher	
Study Participants	
Participant Demographic and Background Information	
Researcher-Participant Relationship	
Recruitment Process	
Participant selection	
Data Collection/Identification Procedures	
Data Analysis	
Multiple case study	
Inductive thematic analysis	
madeuve dicinate analysis	. 12

Chapter IV	34
Findings	34
Data Preparation	
Data Cleaning	35
Data Analysis	37
Validity	39
Presentation of Findings	40
RQ1 .What are the challenges that Arab women face in becoming leaders in the K-12	
education sector?	
Cultural Factors	
Navigating Male-Dominated Environments	
Confronting Stereotypes and Perceptions	
Societal Factors	
Navigating Male-Dominated Environments	
Confronting Stereotypes and Perceptions	
Individual Factors	46
RQ2. What pivotal moments that led Arab women to become change agents and take on	
leadership roles within the K-12 education system?	
Cultural Factors	
Support Systems and Networks: Family Support as the Cornerstone	
Cultural Identity, Ethics, and Strategic Leadership: Navigating Leadership Complexities	
Societal Factors	
The Drive to Succeed: Intrinsic Motivation, Resilience, and Transformative Leadership.	
Overcoming Bias: Arab Women Redefining Leadership	
The Power of Representation and Inspiration	
Individual Factors	
RQ3. In what ways have self-efficacy and other enabling factors influenced Arab women's	
attainment of leadership roles in the K–12 educational landscape?	54
Chapter V	57
Discussion	57
Interpretation of Results	
The impact of Support Networks in Overcoming Challenges	
The Role of Self-Efficacy in Leadership Development	
The Role of Arab Women Leaders in Advancing Equity and Inclusion Through Identity.	
The Impact of Intersectional Identities on Leadership Experiences	
Overcoming Structural and Cultural Barriers	
Implications	
Enhancing Leadership Development and Mentorship for Arab Women in Education	
From the Social Justice Perspective	
Recommendations for Future Research	
Expanding Scope and Comparative Studies of Marginalized Groups	
Perspectives from Unattained Leadership.	
Conclusion	
References	71

Appendices	79
Appendix A	79
Interview Questions	79
VITA	81

Chapter I

Overview

In recent decades, women have achieved significant strides in the field of education, demonstrating high levels of academic success. However, despite these notable advancements, a persistent gender gap persists in leadership representation, particularly within the K-12 educational setting (Ballenger, 2010). The underrepresentation of women in leadership roles, including the highest rank of superintendent positions, underscores an ongoing challenge that requires careful examination and targeted intervention (D'Avino, 2022; Sampson et al., 2010).

While progress towards gender equality has been evident, disparities in leadership positions remain pronounced, especially for Arab women. The underrepresentation of Arab women in leadership roles within the educational sector prompts critical questions about the factors contributing to this phenomenon. Despite the prevalence of discussions surrounding women's rights and gender equality globally, Arab women continue to face obstacles in attaining leadership positions (Al-Asfour et al., 2017, Fernea, 2000). This disparity raises questions about cultural norms prevalent within the Arab communities, as well as the systemic barriers hindering women's advancement into leadership roles. To address these gaps in representation and understanding, a focused examination of the challenges faced by Arab women in educational leadership is imperative. While studies have explored women's experiences in leadership positions, there remains a notable gap in research concerning Arab women within the K-12 educational context (Arar & Oplatka, 2016).

This research, therefore, endeavors to fill this gap by examining the underrepresentation of Arab women in leadership roles within the K-12 education system in the United States. By shedding light on the challenges, contributing factors, and transformative moments shaping the

leadership journeys of Arab women, this study aims to provide valuable insights into addressing systemic inequities and promoting diversity, equity, and inclusion within educational leadership. Guided by comprehensive research questions, this study seeks to explore the various dimensions of Arab women's experiences in educational leadership, including the role of self-efficacy, sociocultural factors, and critical race theory in shaping their leadership trajectories.

Statement of the Problem

Women have made significant progress in education, with high levels of achievement and surpassing men in terms of earning degrees (Ivona & Winny, 2019). However, despite these recent educational accomplishments, women continue to face challenges in reaching leadership positions, resulting in a persistent gender gap in leadership representation (Ballenger, 2010). This disparity is particularly noticeable in the K-12 educational setting, where the underrepresentation of women in leadership roles remains a concern (Ivona & Winny, 2019). For example, for the superintendent which is the highest rank of leadership in a school district, despite the progress of gender equality, there is still a low representation of women in superintendent positions (Sampson et al., 2010). Sampson et al. (2010) further noted that women led 18% of the nation's school districts; however, there is still a significant disparity between female teaching positions and administrative roles (D'Avino, 2022). In New Jersey, while 51.5% of school administrators are women, only 36% of superintendent positions are held by women (D'Avino, 2022).

Closing the identified gaps necessitates a focused approach to examine the challenges above. Smith and Suby-Long's (2019) comprehensive research consistently emphasizes the pivotal contribution of women leaders in K-12 educational settings and found how women leaders play a key role in initiating positive changes, influencing others' aspirations, and challenging entrenched gender stereotypes. The active inclusion of women in leadership

positions, as advocated in current literature, not only facilitates organizational transformation but also acts as a catalyst for reshaping deeply ingrained gender norms within the organizational context. By reflecting on their purpose, women leaders gain a deeper understanding of their motivations, values, and aspirations (Smith & Suby-Long, 2019). The self-awareness allows them to make intentional decisions, align their career paths with their values, and contribute meaningfully to their respective industries. Recognizing the power of their narratives, women leaders use storytelling, a technique that brings the human element into data presentation that is more relatable, understandable and impactful, as a tool to inspire and empower others, breaking barriers and challenging stereotypes along the way.

Multiple systematic reviews have looked at women in educational leadership in the United States and found little research into Arab women and their roles in the education system (Agosto & Roland, 2018; Canas et al., 2019; Murakami et al., 2017; Tchoumi, 2020). Further, studies of educational leadership have focused almost entirely on the roles of principals without looking at others who occupy educational leadership positions (Fosco, 2022). Theories identified in the literature explored Black, Latino, and Asian identities among women in educational leadership (Agost & Roland, 2018; Watson et al., 2016).

Consequently, little examination of Arab women in educational leadership roles was found in the literature, and subsequently, no literature identified on self-efficacy and its role in driving Arab women to educational leadership positions. Self-efficacy refers to one's belief in their ability to succeed in specific situations or accomplish tasks, which play a significant role in career aspirations and advancement (Bandura & Adams, 1977). Research indicates that individuals with high self-efficacy are more likely to set ambitious goals, persist in the face of challenges, and actively seek opportunities for growth (Lent et al., 1994). Studies have shown

that women with strong self-efficacy are more likely to overcome gender-related barriers and pursue leadership positions (Hackett & Betz, 1981). Given the substantial lack of attention to the role of Arab women, it is not even known to what degree self-efficacy affects this population and drives them toward educational leadership is known. What can be said is that women of such background have only occupied less than 1% of school principal positions in the United States (National Center for Education Statistics [NCES], 2021). Such findings suggest multiple obstacles to attaining positions of leadership, of which self-efficacy beliefs have previously been identified as one potential cause (Hacket et al., 1981; Machida-Kosuga, 2017). More general challenges faced by women in educational leadership included a lack of networks and relationships, and both gender and ethnic-based stereotypes (Allred et al., 2017).

While there have been research studies conducted on gender inequality in higher education settings (Balleger, 2010; Kumalo, 2021), there is a notable gap in research concerning Arab women in the K-12 educational context (Agosto & Roland, 2018; Canas et al., 2019; Murakami et al., 2017; Tchoumi, 2020). The lack of research makes it difficult to understand what challenges this population faces to achieving educational leadership roles, though it is known that women and ethnically diverse women face unique leadership challenges (Allred et al., 2017). Further research may allow for a better understanding of the unique challenges that Arab women face when pursuing educational leadership roles. Additionally, exploring the experiences and successes of Arab women who have broken barriers and assumed leadership positions can serve as inspiration and role models for aspiring leaders. Sharing their stories and perspectives will contribute to the creation of a more inclusive educational environment that celebrates diversity and provides equal opportunities for all. Ultimately, by actively supporting Arab women in leadership positions, educational organizations can pave the way for gender

equality, challenge existing stereotypes, and foster a culture that embraces diverse voices and experiences.

Purpose of the Study and Research Questions

The purpose of this research is to examine Arab women in leadership within the K-12 education system in the United States. Specifically, this study aims to shed light on the challenges, contributing factors, and transformative moments that have shaped the leadership journeys of Arab women in the K-12 context in the United States. For the purposes of this study, the term "Arab women" refers to individuals who self-identify as Arab, encompassing both first-generation immigrants—those born in Arab countries who later migrated to the United States—and second-generation women who were born in the U.S. to Arab immigrant parents. This inclusive definition acknowledges the diverse cultural, linguistic, and generational experiences that shape Arab women's identities and leadership trajectories within the K-12 educational context. The following research questions will guide this research:

- RQ1.What are the challenges that Arab women face to be leaders in the K-12 education sector?
- RQ2. What are the pivotal moments that led Arab women to become change agents and take on leadership roles within the K-12 education system?
- RQ3. In what ways have self-efficacy and other enabling factors influenced Arab women's attainment of leadership roles in the K–12 educational landscape?

Theoretical Framework

This study delves into multifaceted dimensions of social dynamics through the lens of three distinct theoretical frameworks: (1) sociocultural theory, which explores the reciprocal relationships between individuals and their cultural contexts; (2) critical race theory, which

critically examines the intersections of race, power, and society, and (3) self-efficacy theory, which investigates individuals' beliefs in their ability to accomplish tasks and navigate challenges. By intertwining these theoretical perspectives, this research endeavors to shed light on complex phenomena surrounding cultural assimilation, gender dynamics, and social justice, aiming to deepen our understanding of these intricate issues and their implications for contemporary society.

Sociocultural Theory

Lev S. Vygotsky, a Russian psychologist, is a key figure in sociocultural theory, emphasizing the primacy of social interactions in shaping individual consciousness (Scott Metcalfe & Padilla Gonzalez, 2013). According to Vygotsky, mental functioning is not solely derived from social interaction but is intricately linked to specific structures and processes emerging from these interactions (Scott Metcalfe & Padilla Gonzalez, 2013). Three major themes in Vygotsky's work highlight the interdependence of individual and social processes. First, individual development, including higher mental functioning, originates from social sources, expressed in Vygotsky's "genetic law of development" (Scott Metcalfe & Padilla Gonzalez, 2013). Second, human action on both social and individual levels is mediated by tools and signs (Semiotics), which are internalized for future problem-solving. Finally, Vygotsky advocated for developmental analysis, studying the historical changes of the phenomenon to understand its essence.

As noted, sociocultural theory was used to examine social impacts on development.

Vygotsky emphasized the influence of social and cultural factors on individual development and learning (Scott Metcalfe & Padilla Gonzalez, 2013). When considering the lack of Arab women in leadership roles in the K-12 sector, several sociocultural factors may contribute to this

phenomenon. Sociocultural norms in the Middle East often dictate traditional gender roles. Women may be expected to fulfill domestic responsibilities, which can limit their aspirations, opportunities, and self-development to pursue and advance in leadership roles within the educator sector. Sociocultural factors contribute to the socialization of individuals from a young age. Stereotypes about gender roles and capabilities can influence the aspirations of Arab women, potentially discouraging them from pursuing leadership roles in the education sector (Al-Bakr et al., 2017). The absence of Arab women in leadership roles can create a cycle where the lack of visible role models makes it more difficult for other women to envision themselves in such positions. This lack of representation can further discourage women from pursuing leadership roles. Sociocultural expectations within families and communities may prioritize more traditional roles for women, and there may be pressure for women to conform to these expectations rather than pursue leadership roles in education (Tlaiss & Kauser, 2019). Sociocultural factors can influence the development of professional networks. If there are limited opportunities for Arab women to connect with mentors and leaders in education, it can hinder their ability to access and advance in leadership positions. Addressing the underrepresentation of Arab women in leadership roles in the K-12 sector requires a comprehensive approach that considers and challenges these sociocultural factors.

Critical Race Theory

Critical Race Theory (CRT) emerged as a response to concerns among legal scholars that racial mobility had not improved after the Civil Rights movement (Reed et al., 2022).

Originating from feminism and critical legal studies, CRT developed in the 1970s and 80s within the field of law, asserting that societal ordinances and policies were rooted in racism (Reed et al., 2022). CRT posits that the legal system itself is inherently racist, maintaining an unequal status

quo based on race. The framework focuses on analyzing institutional and legislative structures rather than individuals, aiming to expose and transform the systemic inequalities negatively impacting people of color. CRT asserts that racism is normalized and perpetuated through social structures and institutions in the United States (Reed et al., 2022). The researcher plays a crucial role in addressing racial subordination, inequity, and the historical framework of systemic injustice. While aligned with the civil rights movement issues, CRT offers a broader perspective on the racially based historical inequities within the country's systemic structure. It emphasizes the importance of understanding how marginalized identities intersect with issues of race, gender, class, and disabilities. Understanding CRT provides additional context for evaluating the foundation of laws and societal norms, allowing for critical thought on how to navigate a more equitable society.

CRT can be connected to the lack of Arab women in leadership roles in the K-12 sector by examining the ways in which systemic racism and intersectionality may contribute to the underrepresentation. CRT argues that systemic racism is ingrained in institutions, including educational systems. The lack of Arab women in leadership roles may be a result of institutional barriers and discriminatory practices within the K-12 sector that disadvantage individuals based on both gender and ethnicity. Arab women may experience challenges at the intersection of gender and ethnicity, leading to unique barriers in accessing leadership positions. CRT explores how cultural stereotypes and biases can influence policies and practices. Stereotypes about Arab women may contribute to biased hiring decisions, limiting their opportunities for career advancement in the education sector (Audi, 2008). CRT addresses the marginalization of certain racial and ethnic groups; Arab women may be rendered invisible or marginalized within the

educational leadership structures, leading to a lack of representation and perpetuation of systemic inequities.

Self-Efficacy

Bandura defined self-efficacy as a person's belief in their own ability to take action that produces a desired result (Lightsey, 1999; Montas-Hunter, 2012). The theory of self-efficacy that Bandura developed indicated that high self-efficacy was necessary to help individuals persist with a difficult task (Montas-Hunter, 2012). Such tasks and goals included advancing in leadership roles. Self-efficacy beliefs play a crucial role in determining the goals people set for themselves, the effort they put into tasks, how long they persist in the face of obstacles, and how they cope with challenges and failures (Lightsey, 1999). Individuals with high self-efficacy are more likely to approach tasks with confidence, resilience, and a belief that they can overcome difficulties (Lightsey, 1999).

Self-efficacy is a psychological motivator (Bandura & Adams, 1977). It provide a foundation for motivation and helps individuals feel a stronger sense of well-being and personal accomplishment. As self-efficacy increases, it helps improve the individual's resilience to a diversity and stress, helps them live healthier, and improves their professional performance (Bandura & Adams, 1977). As such, improving self-efficacy may have a positive impact on Arab women and help drive them into increased roles in educational leadership.

Significance of the Study

The study is significant because it may highlight the difficulties and struggles that Arab women face when attempting to enter positions in educational leadership. Women have previously been noted to have difficulties advancing in positions of leadership and face both gender and ethnic based discrimination. Yet little research has been identified highlighting the

unique challenges of Arab women in comparison to groups such as Black and Latina women. The findings from this study may not only contribute to a better understanding of what challenges these women face but may also highlight potential ways of assisting them. In turn, this may lead to future recommendations and practices that assist Arab women while they pursue positions of leadership in education and help them to occupy a more significant place in education overall.

Equity, Fairness, and Social Justice

Equity, fairness and social justice are foundational principles crucial for promoting gender equality in educational leadership roles. Achieving equity means recognizing and addressing the historical and systemic barriers that have hindered women's access to leadership positions in education. It involves providing equal opportunities for women to enter leadership roles, regardless of gender, and ensuring that they have the support and resources needed to succeed.

Fairness in education leadership entails creating a level playing field where women have the same opportunities for advancement as their male counterparts. This includes implementing transparent and unbiased selection processes, offering professional development and mentorship programs tailored to women's needs and advocating for policies that promote work-life balance and support women's career progression. According to Dowell and Larwin (2013), women comprise more than half of doctoral candidates in educational leadership, however they possess only one fourth of the positions in educational administration. One of the barriers identified in the study was one that is believed to be self-imposed (Dowell & Larwin, 2013). They further described this barrier as the avoidance of administration roles due to family obligations and

motherhood, further stressing the need for policies that ensure a proper work-life balance in women holding administrative positions in education (Dowell & Larwin, 2013).

Social justice in this context requires challenging existing power structures and addressing the underlying discrimination and inequality that perpetuate gender disparities in educational leadership. The glass ceiling in higher education leadership hinders women from senior roles due to hidden biases and structural barriers (Ballenger, 2010). By actively promoting equity, fairness, and social justice, we can cultivate a more inclusive and diverse educational leadership landscape where women can thrive and contribute their unique perspectives to shaping the future of education.

Summary

While women have made remarkable strides in education, achieving high levels of academic success and earning degrees at higher rates, the journey toward gender equality in leadership positions remains unfinished. Despite the progress made, women, particularly Arab women, continue to face significant challenges in attaining leadership roles within the K-12 educational setting. The existing literature highlights the persistent underrepresentation of Arab women in leadership positions. Factors contributing to this disparity include societal expectations, cultural norms, biases, and systemic obstacles. Furthermore, limited research focused specifically on Arab women in leadership roles underscores the need for a deeper understanding of their experiences, challenges, and aspirations.

To address these gaps, it is imperative to adopt a multidimensional approach. This approach involves fostering self-efficacy among Arab women, providing mentorship and support networks, challenging societal norms and stereotypes, and advocating for systemic changes within educational institutes. By acknowledging and addressing the intersecting dynamics of

gender, ethnicity, and culture, educational organizations can pave the way for greater diversity, equity, and inclusion in leadership positions. Moreover, integrating insights from sociocultural theory and Critical Race Theory can enrich our understanding of the complex factors influencing the underrepresentation of Arab women in educational leadership. Sociocultural norms and institutionalized racism intersect to create barriers that hinder the advancement of Arab women in leadership roles. The Critical Race Theory offers a critical lens through which to analyze and dismantle these systemic inequities.

Furthermore, fostering self-efficacy among Arab women is essential for empowering them to overcome barriers and pursue leadership roles with confidence and resilience. Self-efficacy, as posited by Bandura and Adams (1977) theory, plays a critical role in shaping individuals' beliefs in their ability to succeed and persevere in the face of challenges. By providing support, mentorship, and resources to enhance self-efficacy, educational institutions can empower Arab women to navigate and overcome the barriers they encounter throughout their leadership journey.

Addressing the underrepresentation of Arab women in educational leadership requires a comprehensive and collaborative approach. This involves not only challenging societal norms and systemic barriers but also creating inclusive environments that celebrate diversity and provide equal opportunities for all. By bridging the research gap and amplifying the voices and experiences of Arab women, we can work towards a future where educational leadership reflects the rich diversity of our society and fosters greater equity and inclusion for all.

Chapter II

Review of Related Literature

In societies worldwide, Arab women often find themselves navigating a complex interplay of cultural expectations and gender norms. Rooted in deeply ingrained traditions, Arab culture traditionally assigns women primary roles as caregivers and homemakers. This emphasis on traditional gender roles poses a significant challenge for Arab women aspiring to leadership positions, as it creates a delicate balance between professional ambitions and societal expectations of domestic duties (Romanowski & Saeed Al-Hassan, 2013). Similarly, within North American academia, women, particularly those in higher-ranking positions such as full-time professors and department heads., face a pervasive underrepresentation. The existence of the gender pay gap and systemic disparities further exacerbates these challenges. Implicit biases and gender stereotypes continue to shape hiring and promotion decisions, perpetuating gender inequality within educational settings (Metcalfe et al., 2013).

As Arab women navigate the complexities of cultural expectations and gender norms in pursuit of leadership roles, their experiences intersect with broader discussions on self-efficacy. Understanding the influence of self-efficacy on women's leadership aspirations is crucial, as it shapes their confidence, motivation, and ability to overcome internal and external barriers (Sperandio & Devdas, 2015). Additionally, examining the role of cultural factors, social support systems, and intrinsic motivations provides valuable insights into the various nature of women's experiences in educational leadership (Nakitende, 2019). Furthermore, exploring educational leadership in K-12 settings sheds light on the intersectional challenges faced by women, particularly those from underrepresented racial and ethnic groups. While existing research

provides valuable insights, the complexities surrounding women in leadership roles suggest the need for ongoing and nuanced investigations. By examining the factors influencing women's access to and experiences within leadership positions, we can foster a more inclusive and equitable approach to educational leadership in diverse cultural contexts.

Breaking Boundaries: Navigating Cultural and Gender Diversity for Social Equity

Examining societal perceptions, Arab women are often regarded as upholders of cultural norms, particularly emphasizing the roles of motherhood and domestic duties within Arab culture (Romanowski & Saeed Al-Hassan, 2013). This cultural emphasis can pose a barrier for Arab women in pursuing leadership roles, creating a delicate balance between professional aspirations and home responsibilities. Tlaiss (2014) contributes to this narrative by characterizing Middle Eastern society as patriarchal, highlighting rigid gender roles and stereotypes dictating specific occupational domains for men and women. These societal norms reinforce the traditional standard, designating women primarily as caregivers and homemakers.

In the context of North American academia, Metcalfe et al. (2013) drew attention to the significant underrepresentation of women, particularly in higher-ranking positions. The study underscores a persistent gender pay gap, indicating systemic disparities. Implicit biases and gender stereotypes play a pivotal role in shaping, hiring, and promotion decisions. Additionally, the literature emphasizes the substantial challenge of work-life balance, impacting women's career trajectories and contributing to higher attrition rates in education.

In response to these challenges, suggested strategies include the implementation of policies fostering gender equity, such as family-friendly initiatives, flexible work arrangements, and mentorship programs. Encouraging diversity and inclusivity in hiring and promotion

practices is identified as crucial, coupled with proactive efforts to raise awareness about implicit biases and stereotypes within academic institutions (Metcalfe et al.2013).

Race and Leadership

Race significantly influences leadership opportunities, career advancement, and representation across various professional sectors. Research by Eagly & Chin (2010) and Rosette et al. (2016) highlights how systemic biases, leadership stereotypes, and exclusionary practices hinder individuals from underrepresented racial groups in their leadership trajectories. Leadership models have traditionally favored dominant groups, creating barriers for racial minorities whose leadership styles may not align with stereotypical expectations. The perception gap (Rosette et al., 2016) illustrates how leaders of color are often perceived as lacking assertiveness, leading to fewer promotions and heightened scrutiny.

Women of color face compounded biases, as they are expected to balance warmth and authority in ways that white male leaders are not. This double bind (Eagly & Chin, 2010) makes it more difficult for them to assert leadership without being viewed as either too aggressive or too passive. Additionally, leaders from underrepresented racial backgrounds frequently feel pressured to conform to dominant cultural norms, limiting their ability to bring diverse perspectives to leadership roles.

Even when racial minorities attain leadership positions, disparities persist in promotion rates, compensation, and workplace expectations. They are often subject to stricter performance evaluations and are less likely to receive the same rewards and career progression as their white counterparts. Organizations also tend to undervalue the additional cultural and emotional labor leaders of color contribute, such as mentorship and diversity-related initiatives.

Addressing these disparities requires organizations to redefine leadership models to include diverse leadership styles, implement bias-free evaluation criteria, expand mentorship and sponsorship opportunities, and foster inclusive workplace cultures. Without structural reforms and intentional policy changes, leadership opportunities will remain inequitable. Research by Eagly & Chin (2010) and Rosette et al. (2016) underscores the urgent need for systemic change to ensure fair and inclusive leadership representation across all sectors.

Integration in America: Embracing Cultural Synthesis

To emerge as leaders, women face the imperative task of articulating their visions despite inherent fears and societal barriers (Brue & Brue, 2016). The prevalence of suspicions or social constraints can render it arduous for women to express their aspirations or assume leadership roles. Brue and Brue (2016) assert that women find profound meaning in connecting and communicating with other women. Establishing such connections serves as a motivational force, enabling them to surmount the fear barrier and cultivate the courage necessary for leadership roles.

In a study conducted by Johnson (2021), the resilience and leadership prowess of African American female superintendents within the education system are examined. The research highlights the adeptness of African American women in navigating and conquering challenges while leading schools and districts. Johnson emphasizes the pivotal role of representation and diversity in educational leadership, as these women bring unique perspectives and insights that positively impact their communities. It acknowledges the historical underrepresentation of African American women in superintendent positions, highlighting the importance of shattering barriers within the field. Furthermore, it elucidates how these women successfully built robust relationships, advocated for marginalized students, and fostered a positive school culture.

Empowerment Through Self-Efficacy

A comprehensive study explored various dimensions of women's lives, encompassing educational backgrounds, career aspirations, familial responsibilities, and societal expectations (Sperandio & Devdas, 2015). The research aimed to understand the factors influencing women's decision-making processes and shaping their career choices, analyzing the consequences of these life choices on their professional advancement. Furthermore, it delved into potential obstacles faced by women prioritizing proximity to home, such as limited opportunities for career growth, restricted access to networking and professional development, and workplace bias and discrimination. The inquiry sought to understand how these barriers impact the success of women aspiring to leadership roles in their communities.

In another study, researchers explored the connection between women's self-efficacy and their identified leadership values (Momsen & Carlson, 2013). The study proposed that believing in one's abilities (Self-efficacy) might be a significant factor in encouraging women to pursue leadership roles. It highlighted the pivotal role of self-efficacy in shaping women's aspirations and leadership behaviors. According to the study, women perceiving themselves as capable are more likely to align with leadership values such as ambition, assertiveness, and self-confidence. This group tends to exhibit a stronger desire to assume leadership roles and engage in corresponding behaviors. The importance of self-efficacy in fostering women's leadership aspirations, even in the face of societal barriers and gender stereotypes, was stressed. The study suggested that by nurturing self-belief and confidence, women can overcome internal and external obstacles to pursue leadership roles.

A study conducted by Erdwins et al., (2001) investigated the correlation between women's role strain and factors such as social support, role satisfaction, and self-efficacy. Role

strain, defined as the stress and tension resulting from conflicting demands in various roles like work, family, and personal life, was the focal point. The study findings suggest that a robust support system encompassing family, friends, and colleagues plays a crucial role in helping women navigate the challenges posed by their different roles. Overall, the research implies an intricate interconnection between social support, role satisfaction, and self-efficacy, collectively influencing women's experiences. Improving social support systems, fostering role satisfaction, and nurturing self-efficacy can effectively alleviate the strain women may face while juggling multiple roles, contributing to enhanced well-being.

Relationship between motivation and self-efficacy

Nakitende's (2019) investigation into the motivations and perseverance of women in educational leadership within the United States highlighted intrinsic factors that propel women towards such roles. The study underscored the importance of passion for education, a desire for positive change, and a commitment to serving students and communities as influential motivators. Additionally, it acknowledged the formidable challenges women encounter, including bias, stereotypes, and the delicate balance between work and personal life. The research emphasized the critical need for supportive environments to cultivate and sustain the motivation and perseverance of women in educational leadership.

In a parallel study, Taylor and Trevino (2022) delved into the experiences, barriers, and strategies contributing to the self-efficacy of faculty members dedicated to social justice.

Utilizing qualitative methods, the research gathered insights from faculty members engaged in social justice advocacy, revealing both positive and negative experiences and identifying barriers like resistance from colleagues, lack of institutional support, and emotional toll. Furthermore, it explored strategies to enhance self-efficacy, including professional development opportunities,

the establishment of supportive networks, mentoring, coaching, and valuing their efforts. Taylor and Trevino's study provided a nuanced understanding of the unique challenges faced by faculty members in social justice work, shedding light on experiences, barriers, and methods for self-efficacy enhancement.

One study conducted by McCormick in 2001 explored the application of self-efficacy theory in the context of leadership. This theory suggests that individuals' beliefs in their ability to accomplish tasks influence motivation, behavior, and eventual success. This study extended this theory to leadership, proposing that leaders' self-efficacy beliefs significantly impact their effectiveness. A review of prior studies investigated the connection between self-efficacy and leadership, emphasizing the importance of leadership self-efficacy in various behaviors and outcomes. The study also discussed the role of self-efficacy in leadership development and the potential for interventions to enhance leadership self-efficacy. In a separate study by Montas-Hunter in 2012, the concept of self-efficacy among Latina leaders in higher education was examined. Findings suggested that self-efficacy plays a crucial role in the career development and leadership effectiveness of Latina leaders. Those with high self-efficacy were more inclined to take on leadership roles, pursue career advancement, and adeptly navigate professional challenges. The study highlighted various factors contributing to the development of selfefficacy among Latina leaders, including supportive networks, mentorship, access to resources, educational attainment, and personal experiences of overcoming adversity. Cultural factors such as familism, resilience, and collective identity were identified as influences of self-efficacy beliefs. Moreover, the study proposed that addressing unique challenges and barriers faced by Latina leaders could positively impact their self-efficacy and leadership outcomes. Strategies like mentoring programs, networking opportunities, leadership development initiatives, and inclusive

policies were recommended to foster an environment conducive to the growth and advancement of Latina leaders in higher education.

Educational Leadership: A Focus on K-12 Settings

The persistent underrepresentation of women in leadership roles has prompted inquiries into the underlying causes. A study conducted by Aldawasari (2016) delved into the experiences of Saudi women in higher education leadership, revealing minimal representation in select leadership positions compared to their male counterparts. Aldawasari's study, grounded in social justice and liberal feminist theories, utilized qualitative methods and purposive sampling to uncover challenges faced by Saudi women in higher education leadership. Notably, participants cited barriers such as limited decision-making authority without consulting male counterparts, challenges balancing work and home duties, and the inhibiting influence of gender stereotypes on professional progression. The study suggests a need for nuanced interventions to address these barriers and promote equitable representation for women in Saudi higher education leadership.

In a separate study, Arar and Abramovitz (2013) investigated the attitudes of teacher colleagues toward women principals in Israel. The research, guided by a questionnaire distributed to schoolteachers and administrators, revealed that educators generally perceived women principals as fostering an enjoyable and friendly school environment. However, a gender effect emerged, with women participants exhibiting more positive attitudes toward women principals' abilities than their male counterparts. This finding underscores the significance of gender dynamics in shaping perceptions of leadership competency, highlighting potential biases that may hinder women's advancement into leadership roles within educational institutions.

Buzzell and Metaxas (1999) explored an educational approach advocating for the inclusion of women's perspectives in the K-12 curriculum from a multicultural lens. This approach recognizes the importance of gender equality and diversity in education, emphasizing the intersectionality of gender with race, ethnicity, and culture. By integrating women's stories and accomplishments from various cultural backgrounds into the curriculum, the approach seeks to challenge gender stereotypes, promote equity, and inspire students to appreciate women's contributions throughout history. Additionally, the multicultural lens encourages educators to incorporate narratives from diverse cultural and ethnic communities, fostering inclusivity and empowering students from different backgrounds.

Amancio's (2019) research focusing on the experiences of Latina women in K-12 educational leadership positions shed light on the intersectional challenges faced by this group. Latina women, significantly underrepresented in leadership roles, navigate additional barriers rooted in both gender and racial discrimination. The study highlighted the importance of understanding the unique challenges and triumphs of Latina school leaders, including biases, stereotypes, and microaggressions. Despite these challenges, Latina leaders demonstrated resilience, drawing strength from cultural backgrounds and familial support. The study emphasized the need to acknowledge and celebrate the cultural relevance brought by Latina school leaders, encouraging a more inclusive and equitable approach to educational leadership. Understanding these narratives is crucial for fostering diverse and culturally responsive educational leadership in K-12 settings.

While existing research provides valuable insights, the complex and multifaceted nature of the issues surrounding women in leadership roles in education suggests that ongoing and nuanced investigations are warranted. Further research is needed to explore the nuanced factors

influencing women's access to and experiences within leadership positions, ensuring a more comprehensive understanding of the challenges and opportunities in educational leadership.

Significance of Arab Women as Leaders

The inclusion of Arab women in leadership positions within the K-12 education holds profound significance for several reasons. Firstly, representation matters (Hilal et al., 2024). Having Arab women in leadership roles provides students from familiar backgrounds with visible role models, inspiring them to pursue their ambitions and believe in their potential. It helps combat stereotypes and broadens the perception of what leaders can look like and where they can come from. Moreover, Arab women bring unique perspectives and experiences to leadership roles that can enrich the educational environment. Their cultural insights and bilingual abilities enable them to address the diverse needs of students more effectively (Arar, 2018). They can foster an inclusive atmosphere that respects and values different backgrounds, which is essential in today's multicultural classrooms. Additionally, the presence of Arab women in leadership positions can lead to more equitable policymaking and resource allocation. They are more likely to advocate for initiatives that support bilingual education, cultural competency training, and programs that address the specific challenges faced by minoritized students. This advocacy can result in a more supportive and nurturing environment for all students, enhancing overall educational outcomes. Furthermore, promoting Arab women into leadership roles can contribute to breaking down systemic barriers and biases within the education system. It encourages a more diverse and inclusive leadership pipeline, ensuring that a wider range of voices and experiences are represented in the decision-making process

Limitations of the Existing Research

The research presented in this study offers valuable insights into the experiences and challenges faced by women in educational leadership roles, particularly focusing on the intersection of gender, culture, and social equity. However, it is important to acknowledge several limitations inherent in the current body of literature. Firstly, the generalizability of findings may be limited due to the specific cultural or regional contexts examined in many studies, such as Arab women or Latina women in educational leadership, which may not be universally applicable. Additionally, reliance on self-report data and qualitative methods introduces the potential for bias and subjectivity in the findings, impacting the accuracy and reliability of the results. Moreover, cultural variability across different communities and regions means that findings may not fully capture the diverse range of cultural contexts and nuances relevant to women in leadership roles.

Furthermore, there may be an underrepresentation of certain voices, such as Arab women, in the research literature, limiting the breadth and depth of understanding. Temporal context is also crucial as societal norms and attitudes evolve, potentially making older studies outdated in reflecting current realities. Language and access barriers may further constrain the inclusivity of the literature reviewed, particularly if studies conducted in languages other than English are not included. Additionally, while the research acknowledges intersectionality, the depth of analysis on how intersecting identities influence women's experiences in educational leadership may be limited. Finally, publication bias could skew the overall understanding of the topic, as studies with statistically significant or positive results may be more likely to be published, leading to an incomplete picture of the challenges and opportunities for women in educational leadership.

Conclusion

In summary, the journey toward achieving gender equity and cultural diversity within educational leadership is intricate and multifaceted, reflecting the intricate interplay of gender, culture, and societal norms. Arab women, in particular, navigate a delicate balance between cultural expectations and professional ambitions, encountering systemic barriers entrenched in longstanding traditions. Similarly, women in North American academic circles face notable underrepresentation and systemic disparities fueled by implicit biases and gender stereotypes. Despite these formidable challenges, there exists a glimmer of hope and resilience. Initiatives promoting gender equity, such as family-friendly policies and mentorship programs, offer viable avenues for women to advance into leadership roles. Additionally, the significance of self-efficacy and intrinsic motivations cannot be underestimated, as they empower women to surmount internal and external obstacles on their path toward leadership roles.

Within K-12 educational environments, delving into the experiences of women, particularly those from underrepresented racial and ethnic backgrounds, yields invaluable insights into the intersectional hurdles they confront. By embracing and celebrating cultural diversity, educational institutions can foster a more inclusive and equitable approach to leadership.

Looking ahead, it is essential to sustain research endeavors that delve into the nuanced determinants shaping women's access to and encounters within leadership positions. Through a nuanced understanding of these complexities, educational institutions can implement targeted interventions and policies aimed at promoting diversity, equity, and inclusion in educational leadership. Ultimately, by dismantling barriers and embracing both cultural and gender diversity, we can cultivate educational settings that empower all individuals to flourish and excel.

Chapter III

Method

Research Design Overview

The objective of this research was to thoroughly examine the underrepresentation of Arab women in K-12 educational leadership. By exploring this issue, the study shed light on the multifaceted challenges they encounter, identifying both systemic and individual barriers to their advancement. Additionally, it investigated the key factors shaping their career paths, including cultural norms, organizational practices, and personal aspirations. The study also highlights transformative moments that have significantly influenced their leadership journeys. Through detailed narratives and contextual analysis, this research provided a deeper understanding of the unique experiences and resilience of Arab women in educational leadership, contributing to the broader conversation on diversity and inclusion.

Conducting a multiple case study for the research is appropriate for several compelling reasons. Case studies are compatible with conducting in-depth investigations of specific situations (Yin, 2009). In the context of examining the lack of Arab women in leadership roles within K-12 education, a case study permits the researcher to methodically study the experiences of individuals and provide a complete account of their journey. The researcher conducted semi-structured individual online interviews with eight Arab women leaders in the K-12 sector, who were recruited throughout the United States. By focusing on the 8 cases, the researcher provided a rich, contextually grounded analysis that took into account the unique circumstances and nuances of the situation. This contextual understanding was essential for drawing meaningful conclusions and recommendations. The semi-structured interviews allowed for a deep exploration of the challenges, factors contributing to success, and vital moments that shaped the

leadership journeys of Arab women in K-12 education. The personal narratives and concrete examples made a compelling case for the need to address the underrepresentation of Arab women in leadership roles.

This study used a qualitative research method to capture the rich and nuanced experiences of the eight Arab women in K-12 educational leadership roles. The qualitative research method allowed for a deeper exploration of the personal narratives and context surrounding the experiences of the individuals, providing valued insights and a more comprehensive understanding of the research questions. By conducting in-depth semi-structured interviews, the participants shared their experiences and challenges in their own words, exploring topics like cultural stereotypes, gender bias, and limited mentorship. Moreover, investigating the factors that attributed to the participant's success as well as allowing participants to share in detail the moments or events in their leadership journey.

In this qualitative research study, the key focus was the experiences and narratives of Arab women in educational leadership positions. Each participant served as a unique unit of analysis, which allowed the researcher to capture the diversity and depth of their experiences, challenges, factors contributing to their success, and transformative moments. Through these individual narratives, a comprehensive understanding of the research questions was achieved.

Study Sample

The Researcher

The researcher is a teacher at a public school in New Jersey who has been servicing bilingual students for over ten years. As an Arab women working in the K-12 sector, the researcher brings a unique and personal perspective to the work and research. The researcher

role involves not only teaching but also addressing the linguistic and cultural needs of her students, which is crucial in a diverse educational environment.

The researcher's upcoming research will focus on the underrepresentation of Arab women in leader positions within the K-12 education system in the United States. This topic is particularly significant to the researcher as the researcher navigates their own career within this system. The experiences and observations as an Arab women in education directly inform the research, providing valuable insights into the challenges and barriers faced by Arab women aspiring to leadership roles. By shedding light on this issue, the researchers hopes to inspire change and promote diversity and inclusion in educational leadership. The researcher aims to not only understand the current landscape but also advocate for policies and practices that support the advancement of Arab women in leadership roles.

Study Participants

The study included eight participants, all of whom self-identified as Arab women in K–12 educational leadership roles. For the purposes of this study, *Arab women* are defined as individuals who self-identify as Arab, including both first-generation immigrants and second-generation women born to Arab immigrant parents. The study participants currently hold leadership positions such as vice principals, principles, superintendents in the K-12 education section.

In terms of age, the majority of participants (six) were between 40 and 49 years old, with one participant each in the 30–39 and 50–59 age ranges. All participants were female, consistent with the study's focus on Arab women in leadership. Educationally, the participants demonstrated high levels of academic achievement. Six held master's degrees, and two had earned doctoral degrees; none had only a bachelor's degree.

Geographically, participants represented three U.S. states: New Jersey (five), Michigan (two), and New York (one). Most worked in urban school settings (six participants), while two were employed in suburban areas. No participants were from rural locations. The participants were women of Arab background who are working in K-12 education and live in the United States. Participants resided in the United States because the study concentrated on Arab women leaders and teachers in this area.

Table 1

Participant Demographic and Background Information

Participant	Demographic Data (State, Gender, Education Level, School Level, Geographic setting, First Generation or US born)
Participant 1	Michigan, female, Doctorate degree, K-12 level, Suburban, US born
Participant 2	Michigan, female, Master's degree, Elementary, Suburban, US born
Participant 3	New York, female, Master's degree, Elementary, Urban, US born
Participant 4	New Jersey, female, Doctorate degree, Middle School, Urban, US born
Participant 5	New Jersey, female, Master's degree, K-12 level, Urban, First Generation
Participant 6	New Jersey, female, Master's degree, Elementary, Urban, First Generation
Participant 7	New Jersey, female, Master's degree, K-12 level, Urban, First Generation
Participant 8	New Jersey, female, Master's degree, Elementary, Urban, US born

Researcher-Participant Relationship

No participant of the study will had a direct relationship with the researcher that will represent a conflict of interest or any relationship with the researcher that will convey any bias on the research study.

Recruitment Process

The researcher looked for participants using purposive and convenience sampling technique in local districts as well districts across the United States. The criteria was Arab women who currently held positions in leadership roles.

Several strategies were employed to identify potential participants. Professional networks such as the New Jersey Education Association (NJEA), New Jersey Principals and Supervisors Association(NJPSA), National Education Association (NEA), American Educational Research Association (AERA), American Association of Colleges for Teacher Education (AACTE), and Society for Information Technology and Teacher Education (SITE), were utilized to fulfill the number of participants needed for the study. Additionally, the researcher searched different school districts to find potential participants. The participants were contacted through email. The initial email included a brief introduction to the study, its purpose, and an invitation to participate. Once the participants agreed to participate in the study, a follow-up email was sent with a link to the informed consent form and details about the purpose of the study, procedures, risks (if any), and benefits of the study. The content of the email included the purpose statement stating, "This research wants to understand why there aren't many Arab women in charge of schools. The goal of the study was to determine the difficulties they faced, what helped them succeed, and the important moments in their journey. This will help us learn more about how Arab women become leaders in education". The email highlighted the voluntary nature of participation and the confidentiality of their identity.

Participant selection

Participants for this study were selected based on particular criteria to guarantee that the research focused on Arab women holding leadership positions in the K-12 education sector. The inclusion criteria were identifying as an Arab women currently holding leadership positions within the K-12 education sector in the United States, as well as their willingness to participate in the study and provide informed consent. The exclusion criteria were individuals who do not identify as having Arab heritage, identifying as a male, individuals who are not employed in the

K-12 education sector, and individuals who do not reside in the United States. Each participant underwent a selection process to ensure they met the inclusion criteria. This encompassed a brief questionnaire to confirm their Arab heritage, their current leadership position, and their willingness to participate.

The exclusion criteria were:

- 1. Individuals who do not identify as having Arab heritage.
- 2. Identifying as male.
- 3. Individuals who are not employed in the K-12 educational leadership sector.
- 4. Individuals who are in education as teachers but not in higher leadership roles.
- 5. Individuals who do not reside in the United States.

Each prospective participant will undergo a selection process to ensure they meet the inclusion criteria. This will encompass a brief questionnaire/survey to confirm their Arab heritage, their current leadership position, and their willingness to participate.

Data Collection/Identification Procedures

After receiving the signed consent forms, the data collection process began. The semi-structured interviews were conducted individually via Zoom, ensuring participants feel comfortable and secure in sharing their experiences. Each interview was between 45-60 minutes long, but if further clarifications and elaborations are needed, the researcher will ask the participants for a second interview to gather more information. All interviews conducted were recorded, and all participants were notified of the recording prior to the start of the interview. Each interview began with a brief introduction and overview of the study's objectives. This established an understanding, alleviated any potential anxiety, and clarified the purpose of the research.

During the semi-structured interviews, participants were presented with a determined set of open-ended questions, as shown in Appendix A, that were designed to obtain specific information and permit flexibility. These questions were carefully crafted to address the research questions (RQ1, RQ2, and RQ3) and covered a range of topics. For example, participants were asked to recount instances where cultural stereotypes or gender biases affected their leadership journey. They were encouraged to elaborate on strategies or support systems that contributed to their success. Asking open-ended questions allowed participants to explore and share their experiences in their own words, as well as allow for further engagement between the researcher and participants. This qualitative approach enabled a rich and refined understanding of the complexities of their journeys.

In order to maintain the integrity of the study, all interviews were transcribed verbatim using the software, Otter. This safeguarded accuracy in capturing participants' narratives.

Throughout the data collection process, ethical considerations remained a top priority. Informed consent was obtained from each participant, emphasizing the voluntary nature of their involvement and the confidentiality of their identity. Any potential conflicts of interest was diligently managed to ensure the research remains unbiased and neutral. In order to eliminate any biases, the researcher met with some of the participants after transcribing all the information gathered to ensure that the researcher captured the participants own point of view. By employing this data collection process, the research aimed to offer a comprehensive, authentic portrayal of the challenges, triumphs, and pivotal moments experienced by Arab women in educational leadership roles within the k-12 education sector.

Data Analysis

Multiple case study

A multiple case study approach was employed to explore The Underrepresentation of Arab Women in Leadership Roles within the K-12 Education System because it allows for a more indepth understanding of phenomena across different contexts. According to Stake (2006), amultiple case study enables researchers to examine cases both within their unique settings and comparatively across cases. This method is particularly beneficial when the goal is to identify patterns and variations while maintaining the integrity of each individual case. By analyzing multiple cases, the researcher was able to develop a more comprehensive understanding of the underlying factors and relationships, ensuring greater robustness and generalizability of the findings.

Inductive thematic analysis

The qualitative analysis for this study on Arab women in leadership positions in the K-12 education sector began with the careful organization and transcription of collected data, including interview transcripts and other text-based sources. This initial step was essential in ensuring that the data was accessible and well-structured for analysis. Following data preparation, a thorough familiarization with the content took place through repeated readings of the transcripts. This immersive process helped in obtaining a complete understanding of the data (Clarke & Braun, 2017). Subsequently, the analysis progressed with open coding, where specific segments of text was assigned labels or codes that represented emerging concepts and themes. These initial codes served as the basis for subsequent analysis.

In building open coding, the axial coding stage focused on identifying relationships between codes and grouping related ones into broader categories or themes. This step enabled the

organization and refinement of the coding structure (Clarke & Braun, 2017). Selective coding then come into play, directing attention towards the most significant themes that have emerged during the analysis. This deeper exploration of prioritized codes shed light on their nuanced meanings (Kiger & Varpio, 2020). Throughout the coding process, a codebook was developed to serve as a reference guide, detailing the codes and their definitions and providing examples from the data.

Constant comparison was a frequent practice, allowing for the continuous assessment of new data against existing codes and categories to ensure consistency and refinement of the analysis. The overarching themes that emerged from the coded data was identified, which formed the key findings of the analysis. To support and demonstrate these findings, relevant quotes or excerpts from the data was collected. These quotes served as tangible evidence, supporting the analysis of the participants' experiences.

As the analysis progressed, careful reflection on the meaning and implications of each theme was started, considering their relevance to the research questions, theoretical framework, and broader literature. Ethical considerations was paramount throughout the process, with strict adherence to guidelines safeguarding participant confidentiality and privacy. Additionally, participants were given the opportunity to review the transcript, validate, clarify, and provide feedback. The transcripts was emailed to the participants, in which they had one week to review and provide feedback.

The analysis also integrated diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) considerations by exploring how these elements interconnected with the experiences of Arab women in leadership positions. The significance of the study's findings was summarized, offering insights into their implications for equity, fairness, and social justice within the context of Arab women in

educational leadership roles. Throughout the analysis, transparency, context, and ethical considerations was carefully maintained to ensure the accuracy and integrity of the research.

Lastly, the study effectively referenced previous research studies to demonstrate the gaps in the existing literature, particularly regarding Arab women in leadership positions.

Chapter IV

Findings

The underrepresentation of Arab women in K-12 leadership was a significant yet understudied issue, influenced by cultural norms, organizational barriers, and personal challenges. This study aimed to explore the lived experiences of Arab women in leadership roles within the K-12 education system, highlighting the factors that shaped their career trajectories and the obstacles they encountered.

To gain a comprehensive understanding of this issue, the study employed a multiple case study methodology, allowing for an in-depth examination of individual experiences while identifying common themes across participants' narratives. Case studies provided valuable insight into complex social phenomena within specific contexts, offering a nuanced perspective on the challenges and opportunities Arab women faced in educational leadership (Yin, 2009).

Guided by the theories of sociocultural theory, critical race theory, and self-efficacy theory this research incorporated interview questions designed to explore the intersections of culture, gender, race, and self-efficacy in shaping leadership experiences. Through this exploration, the study contributed to the broader discourse on diversity and inclusion in educational leadership while amplifying the voices and resilience of Arab women in the field.

Data Preparation

Data preparation was a foundational step in ensuring the integrity and quality of the study's findings. The process began with the transcription of interview recordings. Each interview was transcribed verbatim using Otter transcription software. To ensure accuracy, the transcriptions were meticulously reviewed and compared against the audio recordings. Any errors, omissions, or misinterpretations were corrected during this review process. Non-verbal cues, such as tone, pauses, and emotional expressions, were annotated where relevant, as they added context and depth to participants' narratives.

Maintaining confidentiality was a central aspect of data preparation. All personal identifiers, such as names, school affiliations, and geographic locations, were anonymized. Participants were assigned pseudonyms, and specific references to their schools, districts, or organizations were replaced with generalized terms to protect their identities. Sensitive incidents or details that could reveal participants' identities were further generalized without compromising the meaning of the data.

Once transcriptions were completed and anonymized, the data was systematically organized. Each transcript was labeled with a unique identifier, including metadata such as the participant's role (e.g., principal or superintendent), the interview date, and its duration. These files were stored securely in a password-protected repository, with encrypted backups created to safeguard against data loss. Reflective notes and observations from the interviews were also documented to support the analytical process.

Data Cleaning

Data cleaning was an essential and multifaceted step to ensure the accuracy, reliability, and consistency of the qualitative data prior to analysis. This process involved a series of

deliberate actions to refine and organize the interview transcripts, enabling a structured and coherent dataset for thematic analysis. The first phase of cleaning involved a meticulous review of automated transcriptions produced by Otter transcription software. These transcriptions were cross-checked against the original audio recordings to ensure they accurately captured participants' spoken words and contextual nuances. Errors such as misheard words, incomplete sentences, and missed expressions were identified and corrected during this process.

In addition to correcting errors, irrelevant content such as filler words, off-topic remarks, or notes related to background noise was removed. The goal was to streamline the data while preserving the integrity and richness of participants' narratives. Non-verbal cues, such as pauses, hesitations, tone, and emotional expressions, were annotated where relevant to provide context and depth to the transcripts. These annotations enriched the data by capturing aspects of the participants' experiences that went beyond their spoken words.

Standardization of formatting was another critical component of data cleaning. This involved ensuring consistent use of speaker labels, punctuation, paragraphing, and timestamping across all transcripts. Standardization facilitated a seamless process for segmentation and analysis, making it easier to trace key insights back to their original contexts. For example, paragraph breaks were aligned with thematic shifts in participants' narratives, allowing each segment to stand as an independent unit for analysis without losing its contextual relevance.

Discrepancies in the data, such as ambiguous or unclear statements, were addressed systematically. When certain parts of a transcript were difficult to interpret, the researcher revisited the original audio recordings to clarify meaning. In instances where further clarification was necessary, follow-up discussions were conducted with participants to resolve ambiguities

and verify the accuracy of the data. This iterative engagement with the participants ensured that the data faithfully reflected their intended meanings and perspectives.

To prepare the data for thematic analysis, transcripts were segmented into smaller, meaningful units. These units, typically sentences or thematic paragraphs, were delineated based on shifts in topics or focus within the narratives. Each unit was labeled and categorized systematically, creating an organized dataset. The segmentation process was executed with care to preserve the continuity and coherence of participants' stories while making the data more manageable for detailed examination.

The final step in data cleaning involved implementing quality control measures to validate the refined dataset. A secondary review of the finalized transcripts was conducted to confirm that no errors, inconsistencies, or omissions had been overlooked. Reflective notes and observations recorded during the cleaning process were integrated into the research journal, creating a comprehensive record of the decisions and justifications for adjustments made to the data. This transparent documentation enhanced the credibility of the study and laid a strong foundation for the subsequent analysis.

Data Analysis

The cleaned and refined qualitative data were analyzed using a thematic coding process designed to uncover patterns, themes, and deeper meanings within participants' narratives. This robust analytical framework began with an intensive familiarization phase, during which the researcher immersed themselves in the data by reading and re-reading the transcripts multiple times. The goal of this phase was to gain a holistic understanding of participants' lived experiences and to identify initial insights that could guide the coding process. Analytical memos

were maintained throughout, capturing observations, reflections, and emerging ideas that would inform subsequent stages of analysis.

An inductive approach was employed to allow themes to emerge organically from the data. This method ensured that the findings were grounded in participants' authentic experiences rather than being constrained by pre-existing theoretical frameworks. The initial coding process involved assigning descriptive labels, or "codes," to specific segments of the data that represented key ideas or patterns. For instance, codes such as "cultural expectations," "lack of mentorship," or "resilience strategies" were applied to capture recurring elements in participants' narratives.

The coding process was iterative and reflexive. As new insights emerged during subsequent readings, the researcher revisited and refined existing codes to ensure they accurately reflected the data. Multiple cycles of review and re-evaluation were conducted to group related codes into broader themes and sub-themes. For example, codes related to cultural barriers and systemic inequities were organized under overarching themes such as "systemic challenges" and "cultural influences." Analytical notes documented the rationale for these groupings, providing transparency and consistency in theme development.

Cross-case comparisons were conducted to identify shared and unique experiences among participants. This comparative process illuminated areas of convergence, such as common systemic barriers faced by Arab women in leadership, as well as areas of divergence, such as individual strategies for overcoming challenges. This nuanced approach allowed the analysis to capture both the collective and individual dimensions of participants' experiences. Direct quotes from participants were extracted to validate and illustrate each theme, ensuring that the findings remained deeply rooted in the data. These quotes not only added authenticity to the

analysis but also provided vivid, firsthand accounts that enriched the study's narrative. For example, quotes were used to exemplify participants' reflections on cultural stereotypes, their resilience in overcoming biases, or their perspectives on the importance of mentorship.

The final stage of analysis involved synthesizing the identified themes into a cohesive narrative. This synthesis integrated the nuanced insights gained through thematic coding, presenting a comprehensive understanding of the complexities, challenges, and motivations that shaped Arab women's pathways to leadership. Themes such as "navigating cultural stereotypes," "overcoming systemic barriers," and "developing resilience" were interconnected to provide a holistic view of participants' journeys.

Throughout the analysis, the researcher maintained a reflexive stance, continually questioning and refining their interpretations to ensure they remained faithful to participants' voices and experiences. This rigorous and systematic approach to data analysis ensured that the study's findings were robust, credible, and deeply rooted in the qualitative data, offering valuable insights into the lived experiences of Arab women in K-12 educational leadership.

Validity

An expert in qualitative research audited the study, with particular attention to the data analysis process. After thoroughly reviewing the coding procedures, thematic development, and interpretation of findings, the expert expressed agreement with the overall approach and conclusions drawn from the data. She provided constructive feedback to further refine the clarity and presentation of the analysis. In response, revisions were made to enhance transparency and ensure alignment with qualitative research best practices, ultimately strengthening the credibility and trustworthiness of the study.

Presentation of Findings

RQ1 .What are the challenges that Arab women face in becoming leaders in the K-12 education sector?

Arab women in K-12 educational leadership face significant cultural and societal challenges that shape their professional journeys. Traditional gender norms and systemic biases create barriers that require them to constantly prove their capabilities while balancing professional aspirations with societal expectations. Their qualifications, language proficiency, and cultural identity are often scrutinized, particularly in male-dominated environments where leadership traits are judged differently based on gender. Additionally, visible markers of cultural and religious identity, such as the hijab, add another layer of complexity, further challenging their authority and legitimacy as leaders. Despite these obstacles, many Arab women demonstrate resilience, using these challenges as motivation to excel and redefine societal perceptions of leadership. Their experiences highlight the need for greater inclusivity and recognition of diverse leadership contributions within the educational sector.

Arab American women striving for leadership positions in K–12 education encounter a range of barriers shaped by both cultural and societal factors. These barriers often intersect, yet they manifest in distinct ways that influence how Arab women experience, navigate, and contribute to educational leadership. The following analysis is structured around three overarching themes—Cultural, Societal, and Individual Factors, which encompass the subthemes of Navigating Male-Dominated Environments and Confronting Stereotypes and Perceptions. Individual Factors reflect the experience of the participants which did not fit the Cultural or Societal factors. These themes reflect the complex dynamics that Arab women must negotiate in

order to thrive in leadership roles; while also highlighting the depth of resilience and transformation they bring to educational institutions.

Table 2Major challenges faced by Arab American women looking to become leaders in K-12 education.

Overarching	Subthemes	Categories / Codes	Supporting quotes
Themes			
	Navigating	- Cultural expectations to	"Now people who interact with Arab
Cultural	Male-	prioritize familial	women in leadership positions
Factors	Dominated	responsibilities	often question who they are, where they
	Environments	- Breaking traditional	came from, and why they are doing this
		caregiving roles	job."
		- Gendered expectations	"There's always a question about
		around behavior (e.g.,	whether these women are good
		modesty, humility)	enough or capable, and that's
			something we constantly have to push against."
	Confronting	- Visible cultural and religious	"I wear the hijab and very loose
	stereotype and	markers (e.g., hijab, modest	clothing. For some people, it seems like
	perceptions	clothing)	I'm not as American as others,
		- Cultural assumptions tied to	and that in itself is another element of
		identity and belonging	proving myself— proving that I share the same values."
			"I value those experiences

			because they made me stronger but the reality is, it's exhausting to always have to prove yourself in ways that others don't have to."
	Navigating	- Isolation in professional	"I'd walk into a room, and the
Societal Factors	Male-	settings	majority of administrators were
	Dominated	- Male dominance in leadership	men in suits. I was the only woman,
	Environments	spaces	and I always had to
		- Need to over-credential and	prove myself among them."
		over-perform	"Some individuals may not even have a third of the credentials that I have, but I feel I always need to get more certifications and qualifications to validate my position."
	Confronting	- Societal doubts about Arab	"They question everything—your
	stereotype and	women's qualifications	qualifications, your education, your
	perceptions	- Language proficiency	language, even if English is your first
		scrutiny	language. It's exhausting to have
		- Higher performance	to prove yourself
		expectations	over and over again."
			"It doesn't matter who it is—we're always proving ourselves. It's like we have to hold ourselves to a

			higher standard than anyone else in the field of education."
Individual	Individual	- Lack of mentorship	"I never truly felt like I had a mentor
Factors	barriers	- Individual experiences	of my background to guide me through
		with lack of family to	the struggles of attaining a position
		support leadership	of leadership"
		attainment	"My family lived out of state, so I didn't always have the help and physical support of my family while pursuing a higher degree."

Cultural Factors

Navigating Male-Dominated Environments

Cultural expectations within Arab communities regarding gender roles and leadership responsibilities remain a significant challenge for women pursuing administrative positions.

Traditional norms often dictate that women should prioritize familial duties and caregiving over career advancement, creating internal and external pressures that shape leadership aspirations.

These pressures are compounded when Arab women enter professional spaces traditionally dominated by men. Participants frequently described feelings of isolation, noting that they were often the only woman in the room during leadership meetings or decision-making sessions. One woman shared, "I'd walk into a room, and the majority of administrators were men in suits. I was the only woman, and I always had to prove myself among them."

Even more, participants emphasized how cultural expectations around modesty and female behavior created double standards in leadership. Assertive behavior, confidence, and

decisiveness—traits commonly expected of leaders—were often misinterpreted when exhibited by women. These traits, instead of being seen as leadership strengths, were viewed as arrogance or insubordination. "There's always a question about whether these women are good enough or capable," one participant noted, "and that's something we constantly have to push against." Such responses highlight how deeply ingrained cultural norms, both within and outside Arab communities, shape how Arab women leaders are perceived and received in educational settings.

Confronting Stereotypes and Perceptions

Cultural identity markers—such as the hijab or traditional clothing—intensify the visibility of Arab women and subject them to heightened scrutiny. These visible expressions of cultural and religious identity often lead others to question their belonging, commitment, or even loyalty to dominant cultural norms. One participant poignantly remarked, "I wear the hijab and very loose clothing. For some people, it seems like I'm not as American as others, and that in itself is another element of proving myself—proving that I share the same values." For many, these markers became a site of bias, causing them to feel that they had to work even harder to gain legitimacy and acceptance.

The internalization of this pressure was evident in participants' reflections. Many felt that their cultural identity, rather than being embraced as an asset, was treated as something that needed to be mitigated or explained. Despite this, participants expressed a strong sense of cultural pride and a commitment to using their visibility as a form of resistance. They reframed the very qualities for which they were criticized into sources of strength and leadership. As one woman said, "I value those experiences because they made me stronger and more capable. They helped me recognize my own abilities much more. But the reality is, it's exhausting to always have to prove yourself in ways that others don't have to."

Societal Factors

Navigating Male-Dominated Environments

Beyond cultural expectations, Arab women leaders must also contend with systemic and institutional norms within society that are rooted in gender hierarchy and racialized perceptions of leadership. While male-dominated leadership spaces pose challenges for many women, Arab American women face a compounded experience due to the intersection of gender, race, and perceived foreignness. They must constantly validate their right to be at the table. One participant described the emotional toll of this process: "Some individuals may not even have a third of the credentials that I have, but I feel I always need to get more certifications and qualifications to validate my position."

These statements reflect how societal systems often privilege certain identities in leadership—namely, white and male—and render others invisible unless they dramatically overperform. Even when Arab women meet or exceed formal qualifications, their legitimacy is still questioned. The societal expectation to "prove oneself" is not only emotionally draining but also institutionally unjust, reinforcing exclusionary norms within educational leadership.

Confronting Stereotypes and Perceptions

Societal stereotypes about Arab women's roles, abilities, and identities deeply influence how they are perceived in professional spaces. Participants shared how their leadership was regularly doubted, even when they possessed strong qualifications. "They question everything—your qualifications, your education, your language, even if English is your first language," one participant said. "It's exhausting to have to prove yourself over and over again." These doubts often extended to their broader identity, with assumptions made about their cultural background, values, and compatibility with dominant leadership norms.

This constant scrutiny contributed to a feeling of always needing to be exceptional. Arab women leaders often described the pressure to hold themselves to a higher standard than their peers. As one participant explained, "It doesn't matter who it is—we're always proving ourselves. It's like we have to hold ourselves to a higher standard than anyone else in the field of education." These perceptions create a double bind where Arab women must both embody ideal leadership traits and simultaneously navigate widespread doubts about their place in those roles.

Despite these societal challenges, participants often used their leadership journeys to disrupt stereotypes and inspire change. Rather than being discouraged by the skepticism, they viewed their efforts as part of a larger struggle for representation, equity, and justice in education. By succeeding in leadership positions, they became visible counter-narratives to the dominant assumptions about Arab and Muslim women—offering proof that leadership excellence can take many forms, including those grounded in cultural pride and community advocacy.

Individual Factors

Arab women leaders often faced internal challenges shaped by a persistent need to prove their worth in professional settings. Many described feeling pressure to exceed expectations, driven by both external doubt and internalized self-criticism. As one participant put it, "We're always proving ourselves. It's like we have to hold ourselves to a higher standard than anyone else in the field of education."

A lack of mentorship was another recurring barrier. Few participants had access to mentors who understood their cultural and religious identities, leaving them without guidance tailored to their unique leadership paths. In some cases, family support was also inconsistent—

some women had to overcome familial expectations that prioritized caregiving or traditional roles over professional advancement.

This integrated analysis demonstrates that while Arab American women in K–12 leadership face substantial cultural and societal challenges, they persist with resilience, determination, and a vision for more inclusive and representative educational environments. Their experiences not only expose systemic inequities but also model the transformative potential of culturally conscious and socially responsive leadership.

RQ2. What pivotal moments that led Arab women to become change agents and take on leadership roles within the K-12 education system?

Arab American women in K–12 educational leadership navigate a complex terrain shaped by deep-rooted cultural and societal factors. These three overarching themes—Cultural, Societal and Individual Challenges—reveal how their leadership journeys are shaped by traditions, expectations, institutional norms, and systemic biases. The following sections explore these challenges through the lens of family support, intrinsic motivation, cultural identity, ethical leadership, representation, and bias. Table 2 summarizes the themes in this section, with supporting quotes from the participants. It delves into the impact of cultural and ethical foundations, highlighting how these leaders balance traditional values with the demands of their roles. Additionally, the analysis examines the challenges they face, such as systemic bias and societal expectations, as well as the strategies they employ to overcome these obstacles.

Change agents for Arab women in pursing K-12 leadership roles.

Table 3

Overarching	Themes	Codes	Supporting quotes
Themes			

Cultural	Support Systems and	- Spouses, parents,	"Without family
Factors	Networks: Family Support as the Cornerstone	and siblings play a key role in supporting leadership aspirations Some women struggle with balancing cultural expectations and career ambitions.	support, Arab women cannot even think of leadership." "Balancing cultural expectations with career ambitions is one of the hardest parts."
	Cultural Identity, Ethics, and Strategic Leadership: Navigating Leadership Complexities	- Strong ethical foundations guide decision-making Emotional intelligence is required to navigate professional settings while maintaining cultural identity.	"You have to hold on to your values while adapting to your professional environment." "I learned when to explain myself and when to stand firm."
Societal Factors	The Drive to Succeed: Intrinsic Motivation, Resilience, and Transformative Leadership	 Arab women must exceed expectations to gain recognition. Lifelong learning and continuous education are essential for career progression. 	"An Arab woman in leadership must go above and beyond just to be seen as equal." "I pursued three master's degrees because I wanted to keep growing."
	Overcoming Bias: Arab Women Redefining Leadership	 Women in leadership often experience skepticism and exclusion. Visible identifiers (e.g., hijab) can lead to greater scrutiny but also serve as a source of pride. 	"People judge me before I even open my mouth, but I remind myself that my hijab is my crown." "Those moments of exclusion pushed me to prove that Arab women can excel in leadership."
	The Power of Representation and Inspiration	 Women leaders serve as role models for younger generations. Leadership is not just about personal success but about 	"I wanted students to see leaders who reflect them." "At first, I impacted a single classroom. Now, I influence an entire

		opening doors for others.	district of 24,000 students."
Individual Factors	Individual factors	 Some attained leadership positions quicker than others. Differences in Degree levels Some women did not have visible religious makers such as the hijab 	"It took me longer because I had to prioritize my children first. I don't regret it, but it meant I entered leadership later than others." "I knew I needed a doctorate to be taken seriously at the table where decisions are made." "I don't wear the hijab, but I still faced assumptions—being Arab and a woman was enough to be doubted."

Cultural Factors

Support Systems and Networks: Family Support as the Cornerstone

Family support emerged as a central cultural pillar in the leadership journeys of Arab women. Many participants emphasized that without the backing of spouses, parents, or siblings, pursuing leadership would have been nearly impossible. "I keep repeating this because, to be honest, without this, Arab women cannot even think of leadership, let alone pursue a career. Family support is everything. Without it, the journey is impossible," stated one participant. This support was not limited to emotional encouragement; it extended to tangible assistance like childcare, domestic responsibilities, and buffering cultural resistance.

Spousal support was often a defining element. One leader shared, "When I wanted to go back to school to get not one but multiple advanced degrees, my husband took over many household responsibilities. He supported me fully, knowing how much it meant to me." Still, this support was not universal. Several women discussed the internal conflict and guilt they felt in

balancing traditional caregiving roles with professional ambitions. "There was constant guilt—leaving my children to attend classes or feeling like I wasn't doing enough at home. Balancing cultural expectations with career ambitions is one of the hardest parts of this journey," one participant explained. Despite these pressures, their determination to lead and grow professionally enabled them to confront and overcome deeply held cultural norms.

Cultural Identity, Ethics, and Strategic Leadership: Navigating Leadership Complexities

Participants consistently emphasized the tension between maintaining cultural and religious values and adapting to the demands of leadership. As one participant explained, "You have to hold on to your values while adapting to your professional environment. It's a delicate balance, but it's what keeps you grounded." This dual responsibility required high emotional intelligence, strategic communication, and confidence. Another leader shared, "Sometimes, I educate others about my ethical foundations, but I've learned when to explain myself and when to stand firm."

Cultural and religious values were often cited as moral compasses guiding leadership decisions. One participant stated, "A strong ethical foundation keeps me grounded. It ensures that I remain true to my values, no matter the situation." For some, key moments in their careers were defined by misalignments between institutional expectations and personal values. "When I realized their advice didn't align with my reality, I thought, 'I can do this better.' That was the moment I decided to pursue leadership," recalled one leader.

Overcoming internalized self-doubt was also crucial. For women visibly identified as Arab and Muslim, resistance to their presence in leadership was common. Yet, many embraced their identities unapologetically. "This is my crown, and I'm not taking it off for anyone. If they're not ready for someone like me in leadership, that's their loss, not mine," asserted one

participant. Their ability to maintain strategic vision, innovate, and lead with cultural integrity was a form of resistance and empowerment.

Societal Factors

The Drive to Succeed: Intrinsic Motivation, Resilience, and Transformative Leadership

Arab women leaders described a powerful internal drive to succeed, rooted in a need to consistently prove themselves in the face of societal skepticism. "An Arab woman in leadership must go above and beyond—far more than any regular leader. We constantly need to prove ourselves, again and again, just to be seen as equal," said one participant. This need to exceed expectations was both exhausting and motivating. Lifelong learning became a recurring theme, with many participants pursuing multiple degrees and certifications to remain competitive. "I started with a bachelor's degree, but I wasn't satisfied. I went back for a master's, then a second, then a third. Each step brought me closer to my goals," one shared.

Adversity and exclusion often acted as catalysts for transformation. A participant recounted a moment of racial profiling during her student teaching after 9/11: "One of my students blurted out 'terrorist' to me... it sparked a fire inside me to ensure that students, teachers, parents, and community members understood who we truly are." These difficult experiences became defining moments, reinforcing participants' desire to lead with purpose and challenge harmful narratives about Arab women.

Overcoming Bias: Arab Women Redefining Leadership

Participants reported feeling like pioneers—often the only Arab or Muslim woman in leadership. "The hardest part is being the first—there are no role models who look like you. But someone has to pave the way," said one leader. For those who wore the hijab or dressed modestly, scrutiny intensified. "I know people judge me before I even open my mouth. But I

remind myself that my hijab is my crown, and I wear it proudly," a participant declared. Rather than internalize the discrimination, these women used it to fuel their ambition.

Resilience was a shared trait. "Every challenge I faced made me stronger. I learned to reframe obstacles as opportunities to grow and prove myself," one said. Despite systemic barriers, leaders found hope in mentorship, peer networks, and policy shifts aimed at increasing diversity. "We need an alliance that helps women transition into leadership roles. It's about building a pipeline," emphasized one participant. They were not only navigating leadership for themselves but also actively opening doors for others.

Many of these women were driven by a desire to counter stereotypes about Arab women. "We are strong, compassionate, and capable. I hope my journey inspires others to dream bigger," one noted. These leaders redefined leadership not as a title, but as impact. One participant described being thanked by a former student—now a police officer—who credited her for changing his life. "That moment reminded me that leadership isn't about titles or salaries—it's about lives touched and futures shaped."

Their leadership often started in the classroom but expanded to influence entire schools and districts. "At first, I supported one classroom, then multiple. That desire grew until I was leading a school, then an entire district of 24,000 students," one participant reflected. These journeys demonstrate how purpose, resilience, and a commitment to justice empower Arab women to rise, lead, and transform educational landscapes.

The Power of Representation and Inspiration

Representation was another vital societal factor that shaped participants' leadership trajectories. Seeing women who looked like them in leadership roles served as a profound source of inspiration. "The drive comes from wanting to make a difference... Now, on the district level,

I want to impact 24,000 students and staff members. That desire to make a bigger impact has kept me going," shared one participant.

Becoming a role model was not just aspirational—it was essential. "I wanted students to see leaders who reflect them... That's what drove me to step into leadership—not just for myself, but for the students who needed to see someone who looked like them in positions of authority." This visibility was transformative, reinforcing the idea that leadership must reflect the diversity of the communities it serves.

Individual Factors

The leadership paths of Arab women in K–12 education were shaped by strong intrinsic motivation, strategic decision-making, and personal resilience. Many participants expressed a persistent need to outperform their peers to gain equal recognition, with one stating, "We constantly need to prove ourselves, again and again, just to be seen as equal." Their responses to this pressure varied—while some women progressed quickly into leadership roles through early career ambition and family support, others took more gradual paths due to competing responsibilities or cultural expectations.

Education was a central pillar of their leadership journeys. While two participants chose to pursue doctoral degrees to deepen their expertise and open more doors, others were satisfied with one or more master's degrees, viewing them as sufficient for their leadership goals.

Regardless of degree level, continued learning was seen as essential to credibility and effectiveness.

Identity expression also varied. While some leaders were the hijab and navigated the added visibility and scrutiny that came with it, others did not, reflecting the diversity within the group's religious and cultural practices. Despite different approaches, all participants emphasized

the importance of leading authentically, with many crediting personal resilience andmentorship—when available—as key to their growth and confidence.

Arab American women in K–12 leadership are navigating complex cultural and societal landscapes. Through the unwavering support of family, intrinsic motivation, and strategic leadership, they are transforming adversity into impact. Their experiences reflect both the burden and the power of representation, illustrating how cultural values, ethical clarity, and social advocacy intersect to redefine leadership. These women are not only leading schools—they are building pathways for future generations to follow.

RQ3. In what ways have self-efficacy and other enabling factors influenced Arab women's attainment of leadership roles in the K-12 educational landscape?

Arab women's attainment of leadership roles in the K–12 educational sector is shaped by a constellation of internal and external factors, with self-efficacy emerging as a foundational enabler. Drawing from Bandura and Adams (1977) concept of self-efficacy—the belief in one's capacity to organize and execute the courses of action required to manage prospective situations—many Arab women leaders report a deeply rooted conviction in their ability to succeed, even in the face of systemic and cultural adversity. This belief often stems from a combination of mastery experiences, social modeling, and verbal encouragement, all of which reinforce their sense of personal agency.

Self-efficacy influences how these women set goals, maintain motivation, and respond to challenges. Leaders with high self-efficacy are more likely to interpret obstacles as surmountable rather than as deterrents, enabling them to persist through structural inequities such as gender bias, religious stereotyping, and exclusion from decision-making spaces. This internal assurance

frequently serves as the psychological engine driving them to pursue advanced academic qualifications, participate in leadership training, and seek out challenging professional roles.

Moreover, self-efficacy empowers Arab women to assert their leadership identity in traditionally male-dominated or culturally conservative environments, where their authority may be routinely questioned or undermined. By believing in their ability to effect change and influence outcomes, they are more likely to embrace transformative leadership roles, mentor emerging leaders, and challenge institutional norms. In this way, self-efficacy not only fuels personal ambition but also becomes a vehicle for collective empowerment, allowing Arab women to navigate and reshape the educational leadership landscape.

The attainment of leadership roles by Arab women in education is generally shaped by four factors: (a) cultural, (b) educational, (c) policy, and (d) support-related factors. Cultural influences, mainly gender roles and community influence, impact leadership aspirations. For education, mainly leadership training and development resources enhances preparedness.

Policies on equal opportunity and gender equity play a crucial role in either enabling or hindering progress. Lastly, support systems like mentorship and peer networks provide essential guidance. Figure 1 shows the categories and corresponding factors that affect the attainment of leadership positions in the K-12 sector for Arab women.

These findings provide a comprehensive and nuanced understanding of the lived experiences of Arab women in leadership roles, specifically within the K-12 education sector. They illuminate the multifaceted challenges these women face, the factors that contribute to their success, and the transformative moments that define their leadership journeys. Through the voices of participants, the study uncovers stories of perseverance, resilience, and a commitment to effecting meaningful change despite systemic and societal barriers.

Cultural and societal expectations emerged as significant obstacles, with participants often navigating traditional gender roles that placed familial responsibilities above professional ambitions. These pressures were compounded by professional biases, particularly in maledominated environments where women were frequently subjected to heightened scrutiny and the need to prove their worth repeatedly. The participants' experiences reveal the intersectionality of cultural, gender, and religious biases that shaped their pathways, highlighting the emotional and physical toll of constantly challenging stereotypes and societal norms.

Despite these barriers, the study also identifies the factors that enabled these women to excel and thrive in leadership. Family support was a foundational pillar, offering emotional and practical assistance that empowered many participants to pursue their ambitions. Mentorship and professional networks played an equally pivotal role, providing guidance and opening doors to opportunities that might otherwise have remained inaccessible. Participants demonstrated an unwavering commitment to lifelong learning, with many pursuing advanced degrees and certifications to bolster their expertise and credibility. Ethical leadership, rooted in cultural and religious values, served as a guiding principle for decision-making and resilience.

Transformative experiences acted as turning points in participants' journeys, often arising from encounters with bias, exclusion, or societal challenges. These moments, though difficult, became powerful catalysts for growth and leadership. Many participants found inspiration in the power of representation, recognizing their leadership roles as opportunities to challenge stereotypes and inspire others. They embraced the responsibility of paving the way for future generations, striving to create inclusive spaces where Arab women could thrive and succeed.

The findings of this study reveal the complex interplay of factors that Arab women navigate in their leadership roles, marked by systemic inequities yet also defined by their

resilience and determination. These factors, as illustrated in Figure 2, encompass culture, education, policies, and support systems. Together, these interconnected elements shape the experiences of Arab women leaders and highlight the urgent need for systemic reforms to create equitable leadership opportunities. More detail on each of these factors is explored further in the study, providing a deeper understanding of their impact on the leadership experiences of Arab women. By addressing these factors holistically, this study celebrates their achievements while advocating for structural changes to support and sustain their success.

Chapter V

Discussion

Interpretation of Results

This study provides an in-depth exploration of the experiences of Arab women in K-12 educational leadership, shedding light on how intersecting identities such as gender, ethnicity, religion, and culture shape their career trajectories, leadership styles, and workplace interactions. Expanding on prior research addressing structural barriers for women in leadership (Carroll, 2021), the findings illustrate the compounded challenges faced by Arab women, particularly when their religious and cultural identities become visible in professional settings. Participants who wore the hijab described encountering intensified scrutiny, implicit biases, and persistent questioning of their competence and authority (Koura, 2018). Many recounted instances where their leadership decisions were second-guessed or where they had to work harder than their peers to establish credibility. These findings align with research demonstrating that visible religious markers can amplify discrimination and bias (Collins et al., 2021). However, the study also highlights the complexity of these experiences, revealing how some participants leveraged their identities as a source of strength, resilience, and community-building within their schools. The

results emphasize the need for more inclusive leadership frameworks that acknowledge and address the unique challenges and contributions of Arab women in educational leadership.

Figure 1 illustrates the key factors influencing the attainment of leadership roles by Arab women in K–12 education, organized into four categories: **Culture, Education, Policies, and Support**. Cultural factors, such as gender roles and community expectations, shape leadership aspirations and perceptions of legitimacy. Educational access—including leadership training and development resources—provides essential tools for advancement. Policy-related elements like equal opportunity and gender equity influence structural access to leadership pipelines. Finally, support systems—especially mentorship and peer networks—offer critical guidance, validation, and collaboration. Together, these interconnected factors highlight the complex, layered pathways that shape Arab women's leadership journeys.

Figure 1

Factors and Categories affecting attainment of roles of Arab women in the educational setting.

Culture (C)	Education (E)
Gender roles	Leadership training
Community influence	Development resources
Policies (P)	Support (S)
Equal opportunity	• Mentorship

The impact of Support Networks in Overcoming Challenges

While structural inequities and cultural stereotypes remain significant forces, participants' accounts reveal important counter-narratives that challenge deficit-based assumptions. Several participants noted that supportive kinship networks encompassing

immediate family members, extended relatives, and community leaders provided critical emotional and financial resources that sustained them through professional setbacks. This family and community support not only mitigated the isolation often experienced in predominantly non-Arab or non-Muslim school environments but also fostered a sense of purpose and resilience. In some cases, participants spoke of drawing on cultural traditions of communal care, which influenced their approach to leadership by emphasizing relationship-building, collective decision-making, and moral responsibility to the broader school community.

Moreover, mentorship from trusted colleagues emerged as a pivotal factor in participants' leadership journeys. Rather than facing systemic obstacles alone, many Arab women leaders benefited from formal and informal mentoring relationships that offered guidance on navigating school politics, advocating for equitable policies, and improving leadership skills tailored to diverse student populations. These mentorship experiences frequently intersected with the participants' own commitment to mentoring others, particularly younger women educators of similar backgrounds. In doing so, they not only gained crucial support but also actively contributed to expanding leadership pipelines for future generations of Arab and Muslim women.

The Role of Self-Efficacy in Leadership Development

Self-efficacy, or an individual's belief in their capacity to accomplish tasks and achieve goals (Bandura & Adams, 1977), emerged as a critical factor in the leadership journeys of Arab women in K-12 education. Participants who exhibited strong self-efficacy were more likely to persist in leadership roles despite systemic barriers, leveraging their confidence to challenge stereotypes and advocate for institutional change. Many of these women attributed their resilience to the support of mentors, faith, and personal determination, reinforcing recent

research that highlights the role of self-efficacy in overcoming adversity (Hoyt & Murphy, 2016).

Several participants recounted experiences in which they had to reaffirm their leadership abilities in the face of skepticism from colleagues or administrators. By demonstrating competence through strategic decision-making, relationship-building, and policy advocacy, these women cultivated professional credibility. Furthermore, self-efficacy played a significant role in shaping participants' mentoring practices. Many Arab women leaders viewed mentorship as a means of instilling confidence in younger educators, helping them develop the self-efficacy needed to pursue leadership roles. This reciprocal relationship not only strengthened leadership pipelines but also reinforced a culture of resilience within their communities.

Institutions seeking to support Arab women in educational leadership should consider implementing targeted programs that enhance self-efficacy, such as leadership training, mentorship initiatives, and professional development opportunities that emphasize confidence-building and skill mastery. By fostering self-efficacy, schools and districts can help Arab women leaders overcome systemic challenges and contribute meaningfully to educational equity.

The Role of Arab Women Leaders in Advancing Equity and Inclusion Through Identity

These findings underscore the importance of intersectional frameworks (Sim & Bierema, 2024) by illustrating how overlapping systems of oppression such as patriarchy, racism, and religious discrimination create unique experiences of marginalization. However, the results also demonstrate the dynamic ways in which Arab women leaders leverage their intersectional identities as sources of cultural capital. For instance, participants often utilized their bilingual or multilingual skills to communicate more effectively with diverse families, thereby strengthening trust and inclusivity within the school community. Others adapted culturally responsive

leadership strategies, which proved particularly effective in schools serving high populations of immigrants or linguistically diverse students. By aligning their leadership practices with community values such as mutual well-being, respect for elders, and collective problem-solving these women were able to promote policies that addressed the specific needs of marginalized student populations.

Community-centered leadership is an approach that prioritizes the needs, voices, and cultural values of the community in educational decision-making, school governance, and leadership practice (Shah & Grimaldos, 2023). It emphasizes collaboration, cultural responsiveness, and shared accountability between school leaders and the communities they serve. For Arab women in K–12 educational leadership, this model resonates with deeply held cultural values around collective responsibility, familial obligation, and social cohesion.

By adopting a community-centered leadership approach, Arab women are able to foster trust, build inclusive school environments, and navigate the expectations of both professional and cultural spheres. This leadership style allows them to ground their decision-making in the lived experiences of their communities, reinforcing their legitimacy and strengthening school-community relationships. It also serves as a culturally congruent way to assert leadership while honoring community norms, helping to mitigate resistance and promote more equitable and inclusive educational practices.

The Impact of Intersectional Identities on Leadership Experiences

The study thus complicates traditional leadership theories by showing that intersectional identities can be mobilized as assets rather than solely as barriers (Jimenez,2024). Participants reported that their cultural and religious backgrounds often endowed them with heightened awareness of social justice issues, prompting them to advocate for policies that benefit all

students, especially those from historically underrepresented communities. This advocacy ranged from implementing inclusive curricula to challenging discriminatory discipline practices. By centering the well-being of diverse stakeholders, Arab women leaders in this study demonstrated a capacity to transform adversity into innovative leadership approaches that foster equity and inclusion in educational settings.

Overcoming Structural and Cultural Barriers

While the structural barriers identified in earlier research, especially those related to gender and religion, remain significant, this study highlights the multifaceted resilience of Arab women in K-12 leadership roles. By applying an intersectional framework, the research reaffirms the persistence of overlapping forms of oppression while also emphasizing the intentional, culturally grounded strategies these leaders adopt. As a result, the findings challenge homogeneous portrayals of Arab and Muslim women, showcasing how cultural identity can serve as a powerful catalyst for community-building, policy advocacy, and transformative leadership. This enriched understanding encourages policymakers, educational institutions, and leadership development programs to create more inclusive pathways that recognize and harness the diverse cultural strengths Arab women contribute to educational leadership.

Implications

This study carries substantial implications for both scholarly discourse and practical implementation. Theoretically, it enriches the literature on intersectionality in educational leadership by emphasizing the interplay of gender, ethnicity, and religion in shaping the career paths of Arab women. Traditional models of leadership have often concentrated on single axes of identity such as gender alone (Carroll, 2021) thereby overlooking the compounding effects of cultural and religious factors. By demonstrating how stereotypes about Arab women's "fit" or

"competence" intersect with systemic inequities, the study calls for a more nuanced, multidimensional understanding of leadership experiences (Aoudeh, 2023).

Enhancing Leadership Development and Mentorship for Arab Women in Education

The necessity of culturally responsive leadership development and targeted mentorship programs for Arab women, particularly Arab female educators and administrators, cannot be overstated. Many Arab women aspiring to leadership roles face compounded challenges, including cultural expectations, gender norms, and systemic barriers within educational institutions. To address these challenges, institutions should design mentorship and professional development programs that specifically cater to the needs of Arab female educators at different career stages.

For example, creating structured peer-support networks can help Arab women navigate administrative complexities, balancing professional responsibilities with cultural and familial expectations. These networks could pair emerging leaders with experienced Arab women in similar roles, ensuring culturally aligned guidance and fostering confidence in leadership.

Additionally, regular equity audits of hiring, promotion, and evaluation processes are critical. Institutions should systematically examine whether Arab women, particularly those who wear hijabs or come from underrepresented backgrounds, are equitably considered for leadership roles. Such audits can expose implicit biases that may hinder their career progression and help establish clear, measurable diversity goals.

Furthermore, professional development programs should integrate social justice and cultural competency training with a focus on Arab women's experiences. These programs could include leadership workshops that address challenges such as unconscious bias, work-life balance, and navigating predominantly male-dominated leadership spaces. Embedded

coaching—where Arab female leaders receive ongoing, situation-specific support—can be particularly effective in helping them break barriers.

By implementing these measures, institutions not only empower Arab women in leadership but also foster inclusive organizational climates that benefit all marginalized groups. Recognizing and addressing the specific struggles Arab female educators face is essential to ensuring their representation in leadership and creating a more equitable educational landscape.

From the Social Justice Perspective

Social justice is central to this research, revealing how overlapping systems, such as patriarchy and racism, collectively marginalize Arab women in K-12 leadership (Doan & Jaber, 2021). The findings indicate that these discriminatory practices are woven into everyday institutional routines, from biased hiring processes to culturally insensitive performance evaluations. This dynamic echoes broader calls for equitable pathways to leadership, transparent assessment frameworks, and policy interventions designed to dismantle systemic discrimination (Jimenez, 2024). By detailing participants' experiences, such as encountering microaggressions or having their professional expertise questioned, the study highlights the deeper structural inequities that shape individual encounters.

At the same time, the research illuminates the agency and resilience of Arab women leaders who actively transform these challenging circumstances. Many participants described establishing culturally responsive mentorship programs that connect emerging Arab women educators with seasoned leaders who understand their religious and cultural contexts. Others emphasized the importance of community partnerships, collaborating with local faith-based and cultural organizations to advocate for policy reforms at the district level. These efforts embody

the social justice principle that those most affected by inequities can become powerful agents of change. By serving as advocates and role models, Arab women in leadership challenge longstanding assumptions about who is "qualified" or "entitled" to hold positions of authority in educational institutions.

Additionally, the inclusive leadership practices shared by participants, such as organizing professional development on cultural competence, revising curricula to reflect diverse histories, and involving parents from various backgrounds in decision-making, demonstrate tangible ways to foster equity within school communities. By embracing and leveraging their intersectional identities, these leaders bridge gaps between schools and the communities they serve, creating environments that benefit not only Arab and Muslim students but also the broader student body.

By highlighting both systemic barriers and the proactive strategies employed by Arab women, this study underscores the transformative potential of intersectional, community-rooted leadership. Rather than depicting Arab women solely as recipients of discrimination, the findings reveal how they actively reshape their professional landscapes, forging new opportunities for themselves and future generations. This leadership style, deeply rooted in social justice principles, moves beyond merely identifying institutional inequities by harnessing cultural and communal resources to challenge the status quo. Educational stakeholders, such as policymakers, school administrators, and leadership development programs, are encouraged to implement policies and practices that recognize and nurture the diverse cultural strengths Arab women bring to educational leadership, ultimately paving the way for more equitable opportunities for all.

Limitations

Despite these potential interventions, the study's limitations must be acknowledged. The relatively small sample size and geographic focus (New York, New Jersey, and Michigan) mean

that broad generalizations should be made cautiously. Additionally, Arab women themselves are not a monolithic group; variations in nationality, religious observance, socioeconomic status, and generational differences likely shape experiences in ways that were not fully captured here. Future research could disaggregate these subgroups to provide more targeted insights and avoid overgeneralization. In addition, this research included Arab women who attained leadership positions. Further studies may be able to delve deeper into the barriers of leadership attainment of Arab women who failed in achieving leadership positions in K-12 education. Nevertheless, the depth and richness of the participants' narratives reveal systemic issues that are highly relevant to wider educational contexts, making a compelling case for both scholarly and policy-level engagement.

Recommendations for Future Research

Expanding Scope and Comparative Studies of Marginalized Groups

Building on the insights generated by this study, future research should address several critical gaps to further deepen our understanding of the intersectional challenges in educational leadership. First, expanding the sample size and including participants from a broader range of geographical and cultural contexts would allow researchers to capture a more nuanced spectrum of experiences among Arab women leaders. The diversity within the Arab world itself, encompassing variations in language, socioeconomic conditions, and degrees of political stability can significantly shape leadership trajectories. By broadening the geographical scope, researchers can uncover cross-regional differences and commonalities that may not be apparent in smaller or more localized studies. This expansion would help establish a richer comparative framework, ultimately improving the transferability and applicability of the findings to different educational systems.

Second, comparative studies that examine the experiences of Arab women alongside other minoritized or underrepresented groups in educational leadership roles can yield broader insights into both common and unique barriers. Understanding the similarities and differences in how various marginalized groups experience leadership challenges would enrich the intersectional analysis and help researchers propose more targeted and inclusive policy recommendations. This comparative approach might also illuminate universal strategies for dismantling structural barriers, such as bias training or flexible work policies, while highlighting the need for culturally specific interventions tailored to particular contexts.

Furthermore, employing mixed-method approaches that blend qualitative interviews, focus groups, or ethnographic observations with quantitative measures of leadership effectiveness could offer a more holistic understanding of how cultural, social, and institutional factors interact to shape leadership outcomes (Moss-Racusin et al., 2015). Qualitative data can provide rich, context-specific insights into the nuanced experiences of Arab women leaders, such as the role of family expectations or community support, while quantitative metrics (e.g., student achievement, staff retention, budget management) can help objectively assess leadership performance. Such a methodological design would facilitate triangulation, thereby increasing the credibility of the findings and ensuring that conclusions are grounded in both lived experiences and measurable outcomes.

Reflexivity and Methodological Transparency

In addition to expanding the scope and methods of research, future scholars should maintain rigorous reflexivity regarding their own positionality and potential biases. In this study, strategies such as member checking and iterative coding were employed to mitigate bias; however, reflexivity should be an ongoing practice that involves continual self-examination of

researchers' assumptions, power dynamics, and cultural perspectives. Researchers could also consider participatory approaches that actively involve participants in the research design, data interpretation, and dissemination of findings. Such collaborative methods can help ensure that the voices of Arab women leaders are not merely represented but also actively shape the research process.

Practical and Socially Just Outcomes

Finally, methodological transparency including clear documentation of sampling decisions, analytical frameworks, and limitations will strengthen the validity of future studies and support the development of practical, socially just strategies for fostering inclusive leadership environments. By clearly articulating how data were collected, analyzed, and interpreted, researchers enable policymakers, educational administrators, and community stakeholders to translate empirical findings into actionable reforms. Such transparency also fosters greater trust and collaboration between the academic community and practitioners, paving the way for evidence-based interventions that address the systemic inequities faced by Arab women leaders in educational contexts.

Perspectives from Unattained Leadership

Future research should intentionally include the voices of Arab women who pursued but did not attain leadership positions to better understand the barriers that halted their progress. Exploring their experiences could reveal hidden or less visible forms of exclusion, such as discriminatory hiring practices, lack of institutional support, or internalized cultural constraints. These insights would enhance the development of more inclusive leadership pipelines and inform targeted interventions to support aspiring Arab women leaders.

Conclusion

This study provides critical insights into the complex and multifaceted experiences of Arab women in K-12 educational leadership. By applying an intersectional lens, it highlights how gender, ethnicity, religion, and culture converge to shape professional trajectories, leadership styles, and institutional interactions. The findings reveal the persistent structural barriers Arab women face, including implicit biases, heightened scrutiny, and systemic discrimination, particularly when their religious and cultural identities are visibly expressed. However, rather than viewing these challenges solely as obstacles, this research underscores the resilience, agency, and adaptability of Arab women leaders in navigating and transforming their professional environments.

The narratives of the participants illustrate how cultural identity can be leveraged as an asset in leadership, allowing these women to foster inclusive school communities, advocate for marginalized students, and implement culturally responsive leadership practices. Family and community support, mentorship networks, and a strong commitment to social justice emerged as key factors enabling these leaders to persist and thrive despite institutional constraints. These findings contribute to a broader understanding of leadership in diverse educational settings, challenging deficit-based perspectives and reaffirming the importance of intersectional frameworks in educational research.

Ultimately, this study calls for more inclusive leadership models that recognize and harness the unique strengths of Arab women. Educational institutions, policymakers, and leadership development programs should implement equity-driven policies that address systemic biases, provide culturally responsive mentorship, and create professional pathways that foster diversity in leadership. By doing so, the field of educational leadership can move toward a more

equitable and representative framework, one that values the diverse cultural contributions of all leaders and promotes transformative change within schools and communities.

References

- Agosto, V., & Roland, E. (2018). Intersectionality and educational leadership: A critical review.

 *Review of Research in Education, 42(1), 255-285.

 https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X18762433
- Al-Asfour, A., Tlaiss, H. A., Khan, S. A., & Rajasekar, J. (2017). Saudi women's work challenges and barriers to career advancement. *Career Development International*, 22(2), 184-199.
- Al-Bakr, F., Bruce, E. R., Davidson, P. M., Schlaffer, E., & Kropiunigg, U. (2017). Empowered but not equal: Challenging the traditional gender roles as seen by university students in Saudi Arabia. *FIRE: Forum for International Research in Education*, *4*(1), 52-66. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1132877
- Aldawsari, R. A. (2016). *Under-representation of Saudi Women leaders in the Saudi higher*education (Publication No. 10130061). [Doctoral dissertation, Claremont Graduate

 University]. ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global.
- Allred, P. D., Maxwell, G. M., & Skrla, L. (2017). What women know: Perceptions of seven female superintendents. *Advancing Women in Leadership*, *37*, 1-11.
- Amancio, S. (2019). *Latina women as school leaders in K-12 education: Their narratives of success and struggle* (Publication No. 22623464) [Doctoral dissertation, California State Polytechnic University, Pomona]. ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global.
- Aoudeh, N. (2023). *Qissati. Counterstories of Muslim women school administrators in schools*. [Doctoral dissertation, York University]. Yorkspace institutional repository. https://yorkspace.library.yorku.ca/items/426f17b1-caa9-4faa-808a-62b2b8a0205d

- Arar, K. (2018). Arab women's educational leadership and the implementation of social justice in schools. *Journal of Educational Administration*, *56*(1), 18-32.
- Arar, K., & Abramovitz, R. (2013). Teachers' attitudes toward the appointment of women as school leaders. *Management in Education*, 27(1), 32–38. https://doi.org/10.1177/0892020612459188
- Arar, K., & Oplatka, I. (2016). Current research on Arab female educational leaders' career and leadership. In A.J. Bowers, A.R. Shoho, B.G. Barnett (Eds.), *Challenges and opportunities of educational leadership research and practice: The state of the field and its multiple futures*, (pp. 87-115). Information Age Publishing.
- Audi, G. Q. (2008). Challenges facing the Arab American community from a legal perspective. https://thestacks.libaac.de/server/api/core/bitstreams/26ebc018-f996-4fbe-83b4-a7e545ae98b9/content
- Ballenger, J. (2010). Women's access to higher education leadership: Cultural and structural barriers. *Forum on Public Policy Online*. 2010(5). https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ913023
- Bandura, A., & Adams, N. E. (1977). Analysis of self-efficacy theory of behavioral change. Cognitive therapy and research, 1(4), 287-310. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/bf01663995
- Brue, K. L., & Brue, S. A. (2016). Experiences and outcomes of a women's leadership development program: A phenomenological investigation. *Journal of Leadership Education*, 15(3). https://doi.org/10.12806/V15/I3/R2
- Buzzell, J., & Metaxas, V. (1999). A woman's place is in the curriculum K-12: A multicultural approach. *Transformations*, 10(1), 69.
- Cañas, C., Keeve, C., Ramos, C., Rivera, J., & Samuel, M. L. (2019). Women in higher

- educational leadership: Representation, career progression, and compensation. *American Journal of Undergraduate Research*, 16(3).
- Carroll, L. S. (2021). Women, leadership aspirations, and perceived barriers within K-12 education (Publication No. 28418721) [Doctoral dissertation, California Lutheran University). ProQuest Theses & Dissertations Global.
- Clarke, V., & Braun, V. (2017). Thematic analysis. *The Journal of Positive Psychology*, 12(3), 297-298.
- Collins, P. H., Da Silva, E. C. G., Ergun, E., Furseth, I., Bond, K. D., & Martínez-Palacios, J. (2021). Intersectionality as critical social theory. *Contemporary Political Theory*, 20(3), 690–725. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41296-021-00490-0
- D'Avino, K. (2022). The underrepresentation of female superintendents in New Jersey: What are the personal and societal considerations and influences that contribute to underrepresentation? (Publication No. 29213172) [Doctoral dissertation, University of Pennsylvania). ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global.
- Doan, B., & Jaber, L. (2021). HERLeadership: Addressing the continued lack of women in leadership. *Journal of Leadership, Accountability and Ethics*, 18(5), 1-9.
- Dowell, M. L., & Larwin, K. H. (2013). Gender equity in educational administration:

 Investigating compensation and promotion. *Journal of Research in Gender Studies*, *3*(1), 53.
- Eagly, A. H., & Chin, J. L. (2010). Diversity and leadership in a changing world. *American Psychologist*, 65(3), 216.

- Erdwins, C. J., Buffardi, L. C., Casper, W. J., & O'Brien, A. S. (2001). The relationship of women's role strain to social support, role satisfaction, and self-efficacy. *Family Relations*, *50*(3), 230-238. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3729.2001.00230.x
- Fernea, E. (2000). The challenges for Middle Eastern women in the 21st century. *The Middle East Journal*, *54*(2), 185-193.
- Fosco, S. L. D. (2022). Educational leader wellbeing: A systematic review. *Educational Research Review*, *37*, Article 100487. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2022.100487
- Hackett, G., & Betz, N. E. (1981). A self-efficacy approach to the career development of women. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 18(3), 326-339. https://doi.org/10.1016/0001-8791(81)90019-1
- Hilal, Y. Y., Mifsud, D., & Hammad, W. (2024). Female educational leadership in the Arab world: A systematic review of published research literature. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 1-29. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603124.2024.2316655
- Hoyt, C. L., & Murphy, S. E. (2016). Managing to clear the air: Stereotype threat, women, and leadership. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 27(3), 387-399.
- Ivona, H., & Winny, S. (2019). Why still so few? A theoretical model of the role of benevolent sexism and career support in the continued underrepresentation of women in leadership positions. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 26(3), 287-303. https://doi.org/10.1177/1548051819849006
- Jimenez, M. (2024). Resistance capital as a cultural asset that supports Latina leadership development & address environmental leadership challenges in K-12 schools. *Journal of Latinos and Education*, 1-19. https://doi.org/10.1080/15348431.2024.2424869

- Johnson, B. H. (2021). African American female superintendents: Resilient school leader. *Journal of Higher Education Theory and Practice*, 21(4), 13-32.
- Kiger, M. E., & Varpio, L. (2020). Thematic analysis of qualitative data: AMEE Guide No. 131. *Medical Teacher*, 42(8), 846-854. https://doi.org/10.1080/0142159X.2020.1755030
- Koura, F. (2018). Navigating Islam: The hijab and the American workplace. *Societies*, 8(4), 125. https://doi.org/10.3390/soc8040125
- Kumalo, S. H. (2021). Justice through higher education: Revisiting White Paper 3 of 1997. *Higher Education Quarterly*, 75(1), 175–188. https://doi.org/10.1111/hequ.12253
- Lent, R. W., Brown, S. D., & Hackett, G. (1994). Toward a unifying social cognitive theory of career and academic interest, choice, and performance. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 45(1), 79-122. https://doi.org/10.1006/jvbe.1994.1027
- Lightsey, R. (1999). Albert Bandura and the exercise of self-efficacy. *Journal of Cognitive Psychotherapy*, *13*(2), 158-166.
- Machida-Kosuga, M. (2017). The interaction of efficacy and leadership competency development. *New Directions for Student Leadership*, 2017(156), 19-30.
- McCormick, M. J. (2001). Self-efficacy and leadership effectiveness: Applying social cognitive theory to leadership. *Journal of leadership studies*, 8(1), 22-33. https://doi.org/10.1177/107179190100800102
- Momsen, K. M., & Carlson, J. A. (2013). To know I can might be enough: Women's self-efficacy and their identified leadership values. *Advancing Women in Leadership Journal*, *33*, 122-131. https://doi.org/10.21423/awlj-v33.a110
- Montas-Hunter, S. S. (2012). Self-efficacy and Latina leaders in higher education. *Journal of Hispanic Higher Education*, 11(4), 315-335. https://doi.org/10.1177/1538192712441709

- Moss-Racusin, C. A., Molenda, A. K., & Cramer, C. R. (2015). Can evidence impact attitudes? Public reactions to evidence of gender bias in STEM fields. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, *39*(2), 194-209.
- Murakami, E. T., Jean-Marie, G., Santamaría, L. J., & Lopez, A. E. (2017). Educational leadership among women of colour in United States, Canada, New Zealand. In P. Miller (Ed.), *Cultures of educational leadership: Global and intercultural perspectives*, (pp. 53-75). https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1057/978-1-137-58567-7_3
- Nakitende, M. G. (2019). Motivation and perseverance of women in education leadership in the United States of America. *Journal of Science and Sustainable Development*, 6(2), 75-10. https://doi.org/10.4314/jssd.v6i2.5
- Reed, E., Figueroa, E., & Carpenter, M. (2022). What critical race theory is, what it isn't, and why it is important, you should know: A call to action. *Research Issues in Contemporary Education*, 7(2), 112–127. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1344493
- Romanowski, M. H., & Saeed Al-Hassan, F. (2013). Arab Middle Eastern women in Qatar and their perspectives on the barriers to leadership: Incorporating transformative learning theory to improve leadership skills. *Near and Middle Eastern Journal of Research in Education*, 2013(1), 3. https://doi.org/10.5339/nmejre.2013.3
- Rosette, A. S., Koval, C. Z., Ma, A., & Livingston, R. (2016). Race matters for women leaders:

 Intersectional effects on agentic deficiencies and penalties. *The Leadership*Quarterly, 27(3), 429-445.
- Sampson, P. M., & Davenport, M. (2010). The current women superintendents in Texas: Still in the minority. *Journal of Women in Educational Leadership*, 8, 143-158. https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1011&context=jwel

- Scott Metcalfe, A., & Padilla González, L. (2013). Underrepresentation of women in the academic profession: A comparative analysis of the North American region. *Journal about Women in Higher Education*, 6(1), 1-21. https://doi.org/10.1515/njawhe-2013-0002
- Shah, S., & Grimaldos, T. (2023). Community-centered leadership: Leading with and for the community. York University, Faculty of Education.
 - https://www.yorku.ca/edu/unleading/podcast-episodes/community-centeredleadership
- Sim, E., & Bierema, L. (2024). A systematic literature review of intersectional leadership in the workplace: The landscape and framework for future leadership research and practice to challenge interlocking systems of oppression. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 32(1), 71-93. https://doi.org/10.1177/15480518241292214
- Smith, D. N., & Suby-Long, S. (2019). Women leaders and narratives: The power of reflecting on purpose and career. *Advancing Women in Leadership Journal*, *39*, 1-11. https://doi.org/10.21423/awlj-v39.a308
- Sperandio, J., & Devdas, L. (2015). Staying close to home: Women's life-choices and the superintendency. *Journal of Educational Administration*, 53(3), 335-353. https://doi.org/10.1108/JEA-08-2013-0088
- Stake, R. E. (2006). Multiple case study analysis. Guilford Press
- Taylor, J., & Trevino, A. (2022). The good, the bad, and the ugly: Experiences, barriers, and self-efficacy enhancement for social justice-oriented faculty. *Journal for Social Action in Counseling & Psychology*, 14(1), 53-77. https://doi.org/10.33043/JSACP.14.1.53-77
- Tchoumi, B. (2020). The leadership of the marginalized: A literature review. *Journal of Educational Leadership in Action*, 7(1), 3.

 https://digitalcommons.lindenwood.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1002&context=ela

- Tlaiss, H. A. (2014). Women's entrepreneurship, barriers and culture: insights from the United Arab Emirates. *The Journal of Entrepreneurship*, 23(2), 289-320. https://doi.org/10.1177/0971355714535307
- Tlaiss, H. A., & Kauser, S. (2019). Entrepreneurial leadership, patriarchy, gender, and identity in the Arab world: Lebanon in focus. Journal of small business management, 57(2), 517-537.
- Watson, T. N., Hodgins, D. W., & Brooks, J. S. (2016). Paradigm shift or paradigm stasis? An analysis of research on US women in educational leadership from 1980 to 2004. In T. Watson, A. Normore (Eds.), *Racially and ethnically diverse women leading education: A worldview* (pp. 1-22). Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- Yin, R. K. (2009). How to do better case studies. In L. Bickman, & D. J. Rog, (Eds.) *The SAGE handbook of applied social research methods*, (2nd ed., pp. 254-282). SAGE Publications.

Appendices

Appendix A

Interview Questions

RQ1:

- 1. Can you describe any specific challenges you believe Arab women face in pursuing leadership roles within the K-12 education sector?
- 2. Have you observed or experienced any cultural or societal barriers that hinder Arab women from advancing into leadership positions in education?
- 3. How do you think the intersectionality of gender and ethnicity impacts the opportunities available for Arab women in educational leadership roles?
- 4. What institutional or structural barriers exist that may impede Arab women from ascending to leadership positions in K-12 education?
- 5. Can you share any anecdotes or personal experiences that shed light on the unique challenges Arab women encounter in their journey toward educational leadership?

RQ2:

- 1. What factors have contributed to the successes of Arab women who have attained leadership positions in K-12 education?
- 2. Have you observed any specific support networks or mentorship programs that have been particularly beneficial for Arab women aspiring to be leaders in education?
- 3. How do you think cultural values and traditions influence the leadership styles and approaches of Arab women in educational settings?

- 4. Can you provide examples of initiatives or strategies that have been effective in promoting the advancement of Arab women into leadership positions within K-12 education?
- 5. What role does organizational culture play in fostering the professional growth and advancement of Arab women into leadership positions in K-12 education?

RQ3:

- 1. How do you define self-efficacy, and what role do you believe it plays in the leadership journey of Arab women in K-12 education?
- 2. Can you share any instances where high levels of self-efficacy have empowered Arab women to overcome obstacles and succeed as leaders in education?
- 3. How do perceptions of self-efficacy influence the leadership decisions and actions of Arab women in the K-12 education sector?
- 4. What strategies and interventions do you think can help enhance the self-efficacy of Arab women aspiring to be leaders in education?

VITA

Suha Hammoudeh

Education: Doctor of Education, William Paterson University of New Jersey, 2025

Master of Science, Montclair State University, 2013

Bachelor of Science, Montclair State University, 2010